HUMAN CAPITAL AND EMPLOYMENT SUCCESS: THE ROLE OF PERSONALITY TRAITS

by

Savelieva Zoia

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MA in Economic Analysis

Kyiv School of Economics

2020

Thesis Supervisor:	Professor Kupets Olga
Approved by	
Date	

Kyiv School of Economics

Abstract

HUMAN CAPITAL AND EMPLOYMENT SUCCESS: THE ROLE OF PERSONALITY TRAITS

by Savelieva Zoia

Thesis Supervisor:

Professor Kupets Olga

Over a long period of time IQ and educational levels were treated to be the main determinants of employment success. The aim of this study is to show that personality traits (patterns of thoughts, feelings, and behaviors) do play an important role in employment status, occupation position, and economic sector choice. Using cross-section data from the STEP survey of the urban working-age population in Ukraine we found out that emotional stability and openness to experience play a key role in explaining probability to be employed, occupy a managerial position, or being employed in a certain industry. Family background factors were shown to be a significant mediator of the relationship between personality traits and employment characteristics. The obtained results might be used for further policy decisions in pre-school, primary, secondary, and higher education as well as in workplace training programs.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW	4
CHAPTER 3. DATA DESCRIPTION AND METHODOLOGY	8
3.1 Methodology	8
3.2 Potential issues	12
3.3 Data Description	15
CHAPTER 4. ESTIMATION RESULTS AND ROBUSTNESS CHECK	23
4.1 Estimation results	23
4.1.1 Model for employment	23
4.1.2 Model for the occupational attainment	25
4.1.3 Model for the economic sector	27
4.2 Handling reverse causality	28
4.3 Robustness check	30
4.4 Mediating analysis	30
CHAPTER 5. CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS	33
5.1 Conclusions	33
5.2 Policy implications	34
WORKS CITED	39
APPENDIX A STRUCTURE OF THE STEP TEST	49
APPENDIX B DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS	50
APPENDIX C ESTIMATION RESULTS	56

LIST OF FIGURES

Number	Page
Figure 1. The ROC curve for the logit model (dependent variable: Emplo	yed)25
Figure B - 1. Distribution of standardized personality traits	

LIST OF TABLES

Number Page
Table 1. Summary of hypotheses 8
Table 2. Suest-based Hausman tests of IIA assumption for the multinomial logitmodel (dependent variable: Occupation) (N=1027)10
Table 3. Suest-based Hausman tests of IIA assumption for the multinomial logit model (dependent variable: <i>Sector</i>) (N=1025)10
Table 4. Descriptive statistics of socio-emotional skills (non-standardized)17
Table 5. Mean value of personality traits by employment status
Table 6. Mean value of personality traits by occupational attainment
Table 7. Mean value of personality traits by industry
Table 8. Marginal effects for logit regression (dependent variable: Employed)
Table 9. Estimation results for the multinomial logit (dependent variable: Occupation) 27
Table 10. Estimation results for the multinomial logit regression (dependent variable: Sector)
Table A - 1. Aggregation of socio-emotional skills49
Table B - 1. Variable description used for building the models
Table B - 2. Distribution of dependent variables
Table B - 3. Descriptive statistics of independent variables
Table B - 4. Correlations between socio-emotional skills and education level54
Table B - 5. Mean value of personality traits by gender and age55
Table C - 1. Marginal effects for logit regression (dependent variable: Employed) 56
Table C - 2. Estimation results for multinomial logit regression (dependent variable: Occupation)

LIST OF TABLES - Continued

Table C - 3. Estimation results for the occupational attainment for males and females separately
Table C - 4. Estimation results for multinomial logistic regression (dependent variable: Sector)
Table C - 5. Estimation results for Sector for males and females separately
Table C - 6. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of employment and personality traits
Table C - 7. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of occupation and personality traits
Table C - 8. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of sector and personality traits
Table C - 9. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on employment status
Table C - 10. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on occupational attainment
Table C - 11. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on sector70
Table C - 12. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on employment status with interaction terms 71
Table C - 13. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on occupational attainment with interaction terms
Table C - 14. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on the economic sector with interaction terms 73
Table C - 15. Percentage of total effect of personality traits on employment explained by family background mediators
Table C - 16. Percentage of total effect of personality traits on occupation explained by family background mediators75

LIST OF TABLES - Continued

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to express the greatest appreciation to her thesis supervisor Professor Olga Kupets for her motivation, meaningful feedback, constant support, and guidance during working on a thesis. I also wish to thank Fredrik Carlsen and all other research workshop professors, who were reviewing this paper and contribute to its development by their comments and suggestions. Special gratitude can be said to my parents (Olga and Volodymyr), sister Oksana, Eldar Suleimanov, Julia Romanenkova, Dariia Mykhailyshyna, and my groupmates for their patience, encouragement, and belief in the result. Finally, the author is grateful to the whole KSE community for the possibility to finish an MA degree at KSE and making the education process unforgettable.

GLOSSARY

OECD. The organization for Economic Co-operation and Development.

STEP. Skills toward Employment and Productivity.

The most valuable of all capital is that invested in human beings.

Alfred Marshall (1890)

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

As the Fourth Industrial Revolution transforms the labor market, the return to non-cognitive skills would seem to ascend. Socio-emotional skills are defined as personality traits or "relatively enduring patterns of thoughts, feelings, and behaviors that reflect the tendency to respond in certain ways under certain circumstances" (Roberts, et al. 2007). Bearing our goals in mind, we use the terms "non-cognitive skills", "socio-emotional skills", "soft skills" and "personality traits" interchangeably in this work.

According to the World Economic Forum 2018, 71% of total tasks across twelve industries covered in the report were performed by humans in 2018, compared to 29% by machines. By 2022 this percentage is expected to shift to 58% and 42% respectively (World Economic Forum 2018).

Jim Yong Kim, the Former President of the World Bank Group also stated that many jobs would not exist in the future and children should acquire such skills as problem-solving and critical thinking, empathy and collaboration that seem likely to help them adjust to rapid changes in the labor market (World Bank 2019).

Broadening the economic concept of human capital to include non-cognitive skills is highly relevant. For a long time, cognitive ability was the main determinant of employment success. Human capital was treated as a set of abilities that help to earn money in early studies (Becker 1964). Many papers studied the role of education in explaining schooling and socio-economic success (Stiglitz 1975, Hanushek, Kain and Rivkin 2004). Personality traits were not considered relevant for predicting important labor market outcomes. Recent research shows a substantial role of both cognitive and non-cognitive skills in

schooling and earnings determination (Heckman, Stixrud and Urzua, 2006). Likewise, a meta-analysis of Roberts and colleagues (2007) showed that non-cognitive skills are almost as influential as cognitive. As for now, human capital can be characterized as "the knowledge, skills, competencies and other attributes embodied in individuals or groups of individuals acquired during their life and used to produce goods, services or ideas in market circumstances" (OECD 2001).

There is a growing amount of literature on the contribution of cognitive skills to earnings, which answer the question "Why people with diverse personality traits are paid differently?" (Almund et al., 2011, Borghans, Heckman and Weel, 2008, Murnane, Willett and Levy, 1995). At the same time, the literature on the predictive role of non-cognitive skills on labor market outcomes, especially in developing countries, is scarce. Psychologists mainly report correlations between non-cognitive skills and outcomes without referring to causation and without controlling for other observable characteristics. This study aims to answer the following question: "How important is each of personality traits in explaining the probability to be employed, being employed in a certain industry or occupy managerial position?" in Ukraine.

This study uses the logit model and a multinomial logit model to estimate the impact of personality traits on employment success among working-age Ukrainians. For this purpose, the World Bank STEP Skills Measurement Household Survey (2012) is used. In addition to standard modules on cognitive skills (reading, writing, and numeracy proficiency) and job-specific skills, it includes a module on socio-emotional skills (personality, behavior, and preferences). Based on the last module eight personality traits are distinguished: The Big Five (openness, conscientiousness, extraversion, agreeableness, and emotional stability), grit, decision-making, and hostile attribution bias. In such a way an important contribution of this paper will be to evaluate the probability of

employment success (measured by the probability of being employed and occupying high-skilled jobs) of an individual having a particular set of personality traits while controlling for socio-demographic characteristics, family background, and family structure. We also extend our research by assessing the probability of being employed in a particular economic sector.

We show that the most relevant personality trait in explaining the probability of employment success is emotional stability, followed by openness to experience. Agreeableness has a positive effect on the probability to be employed in Public services. Extraversion, together with decision-making skills does not affect the labor market outcomes. Conscientiousness is positively associated with employment but doesn't affect the probability of occupying managerial positions, probably because it is required to have a higher than average level of conscientiousness for all levels of job.

Mediating analysis represents that family background factors, such as mother's education, parental involvement in education, high socio-economic status of the family at childhood moderate the relationship between employment characteristics and personality traits.

The rest of this paper is organized as follows. In chapter 2, the literature review is presented. Chapter 3 explains the methodology and shows the data description. Estimation results of logit equations, robustness check, and mediating analysis are discussed in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 summarizes the main findings and discusses possible implications.

Chapter 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

Over a long period of time, personality traits were not considered notably relevant for the marketplace compared to the intelligence of an individual. One of the first references to non-cognitive skills as a component of human capital was made in the 1970s years (Bowles and Gintis 1976), and in the past forty years, it has acquired large popularity in the social and economic sciences.

There is evidence that socio-emotional skills are equally or even more important than cognition in predicting substantial life outcomes, such as earnings, school attainment, crime participation, and risky behaviors (Heckman and Kautz 2012, Roberts, et al. 2007). For example, socio-emotional skills are from 2.5 to 4 times more important in terms of earnings for people with the lowest incomes than cognition (OECD 2015).

Psychologists and economists in many countries profusely studied the relationship between personality traits and employment success. To our knowledge, no prior studies have statistically examined the effect of non-cognitive skills on employment in industry sectors.

Agreeableness is "the willingness to help other people, act in line with other people's interests and the degree to which an individual is co-operative, warm and agreeable versus cold, disagreeable and antagonistic" (Nyhus and Pons 2005). Heineck (2011) using the British Household Panel Survey (BHPS) and OLS with the Five-Factor Model reveals that low agreeableness increased wages, but agreeable individuals benefit from being employed in jobs with a high frequency of customers' interaction. Judge and others (1999) revealed another side of agreeableness, which is that "extremely agreeable individuals may sacrifice their success in pleasing others". The results from Mueller and Plug (2006), who used data from the Wisconsin Longitudinal Study Using survey, imply that agreeableness is negatively associated with earnings. However, Nyhus and Pons (2005), using Dutch data from the DNB Household Survey (DHS) report such effects for women only.

Conscientiousness is "the degree to which a person is willing to comply with conventional rules, norms, and standards" (Costa and McCrae 2008). It is an important predictor of occupational as well as educational attainment (Borghans, Heckman, and Weel 2008, Brunello and Schlotter 2011). Being related to grit, conscientiousness is also defined as "perseverance and passion for long-term goals" (Duckworth, et al. 2007). Numerous studies establish that conscientiousness is positively linked with wages since it is associated with responsibility and high labor productivity (Barrick and Mount 1991, Nyhus and Pons 2005, Almund, et al. 2011).

Emotional intelligence is characterized as "the ability to monitor one's own and others' emotions, to discriminate among them, and to use the information to guide one's thinking and actions" (Mayer, DiPaolo, and Salovey 1990). Inverse to emotional stability, neuroticism is a property of being "tense, anxious, or moody" (Costa and McCrae 2008, Hogan, Barrett and Hogan 2007). Neuroticism is also described as an inability to cope well with stress (Schmitt, et al. 2007). Neurotic individuals have lower wages (Bowles and Gintis 1976, Heckman, Stixrud and Urzua 2006), are less likely to be employed (Uysal and Pohlmeier 2011), have poor task performance (Gardner and Cummings 1988) and job satisfaction (Nyhus and Pons 2005), and have a lower probability to occupy high-level jobs (Spector, Jex and Chen 1995).

Extraversion is explained as "the preference for human contacts, empathy, gregariousness, assertiveness and the wish to inspire people" (Brunello and Schlotter 2011). The effect of extraversion on employment success is ambiguous. On one hand, it is associated with higher wages and increases the probability to be employed (Bode, et al. 2016). Extraversion is also associated with successful entrepreneurship (Stuetzer, et al. 2018). On the other hand, some papers didn't find any evidence of the impact of extraversion on labor market outcomes (Del Carpio, et al. 2017, Nyhus and Pons 2005, Mueller and Plug 2006).

Openness to experience is "the degree to which a person needs intellectual stimulation, change, and variety" (Costa and McCrae 2008). Openness is positively associated with earnings of both males and females (Nyhus and Pons 2005, Mueller and Plug 2006), and high-level jobs (Barrick and Mount 1991). However, Seibert and Kraimer (2001) using hierarchical regression found that higher openness is negatively associated with wage.

Despite the rich literature on personality traits' effect on labor market outcomes, very few research papers have been investigating these effects for Ukraine and other post-soviet countries. Del Carpio et al. (2017) using The STEP Skills Measurement Survey for Ukraine find that personality traits, demographic, and family characteristics significantly correlate with labor market outcomes. Specifically, grit and conscientiousness are associated with higher wages and managerial positions; people with higher emotional stability are more likely to be employed; openness to experience is associated with higher occupational status and there is no effect of extraversion on the labor market outcomes.

Cognitive skills, extraversion, emotional stability, and empathy had no statistically significant effect on occupational attainment in Moldova (Kupets, Levin and Smolyar, 2019). For females, the most important predictor of being employed is

emotional stability. Empathy is statistically significant in men's participation in the labor force. However, agreeableness and openness are also important in Mincer regression that excludes education.

Rozhkova (2019) also estimated the Mincer equation using the Russian Longitudinal Monitoring Survey (RLMS) and found that conscientiousness, decision making, and creativity were associated with high earnings; extraversion, openness, emotional stability, hard-working and "thinking out of the box" resulted in high-level jobs. The author also found that extraversion and openness were rewarded while agreeableness and neuroticism are fined.

Overall, the findings suggest that personality traits are important determinants of labor market outcomes as well as health and criminal behavior in adulthood and that the results vary by countries. For instance, the different effects of agreeableness and extraversion on wages were observed. The findings also highlight the substantial role of emotional stability and openness in the probability to be employed at high-level jobs, extraversion – in the probability to be self-employed.

Chapter 3

DATA DESCRIPTION AND METHODOLOGY

The connection between non-cognitive skills and labor market outcomes derived from the literature can be expressed in five hypotheses (Table 1).

	Employed	High-level job	Sector
Extraversion	+	+	Extroverts are more likely being involved in jobs with social interaction and teamwork (Public and Business services)
Agreeableness	-	-	Agreeable individuals are more likely to be involved in Public services
Conscientious- ness	+	+	Positively affects the probability to be employed in the Business and Public services
Emotional stability	+	+	Ambiguous
Openness	+	+	It is expected that Openness positively affects the probability to be involved in creative jobs (Business services)

Table 1. Summary of hypotheses

3.1 Methodology

The objective of this research is to estimate the predictive power of personality traits for the probability to be employed, occupy managerial position, and being employed in a particular industry.

The basic logistic regression used to compare results with the previous empiric literature takes the following form (for the formal model description see (Wooldridge 2016):

$$P(employed = 1) = \frac{e^{X\beta}}{1 + e^{X\beta}}$$
(3.1)

$$X\boldsymbol{\beta} = \boldsymbol{D}_{i}\boldsymbol{\beta}_{1} + \boldsymbol{C}_{i}\boldsymbol{\beta}_{2} + \boldsymbol{P}_{i}\boldsymbol{\beta}_{3} + \boldsymbol{F}_{i}\boldsymbol{\beta}_{4}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where D stands for demographic and other individual characteristics, C stands for cognitive skills and education level, F for the family background and P for socio-emotional skills for the *i*th individual. The dependent variable (*employed*) is binary (1 if employed, 0 if unemployed). All variables that are used for regressions are described in Table B - 1, descriptive statistics of the dependent variables are shown in Table B - 2, and independent variables – in Table B – 3. For more details about variables' generation please see (Pierre, et al. 2014).

The multinomial logit model was considered as the most appropriate for the dependent variables *occupation* and *sector* since they have more than two categories. For the *occupation* model, we compared the log-likelihood for the ordered logit regression and the multinomial logit. A likelihood ratio test showed a probability of 0%, which means that simplification from multinomial logit to ordered logit is rejected. Moreover, the ordered logit model uses the proportional odds assumption (Long 1997). The assumption is that the effects of explanatory variables are consistent across the levels of the dependent variable. Based on a

Brant test* we would conclude that this assumption is violated since the chisquare test was significant, which means that at least one variable violates the assumption. Thus, we will fit a less restrictive model – a multinomial logit model.

We tested the independence of irrelevant alternatives (IIA) assumption for the multinomial logit models, following (Hausman and McFadden 1984). In particular, we applied a suest-based Hausman test, which provides strong evidence towards independence of irrelevant alternatives in the sample since we cannot reject H_0 of independent alternatives at the one percent level (Tables 2 - 3).

Table 2. Suest-based Hausman tests of IIA assumption for the multinomial logit model (dependent variable: *Occupation*) (N=1027)

	Chi2	df	P>chi2
High-skilled	30.45	50	0.99
Skilled non- manual	37.93	50	0.90
Skilled manual	50.91	50	0.44
Elementary	33.34	50	0.97

Table 3. Suest-based Hausman tests of IIA assumption for the multinomial logit model (dependent variable: *Sector*) (N=1025)

	Chi2	df	P>chi2
Agriculture	26.56	75	1.00
Industry and construction	50.66	75	0.99
Trade, Transport, Accommodation,	46.28	75	0.99
Other Services Public Services	25.37	75	1.00
Business Services	30.99	75	1.00

^{*}We used svy gologit2 command with pl (constrains all variables to meet the assumption) and npl (relaxes the assumption for all explanatory variables) specifications.

The probability of working at a particular occupation, given the value of the explanatory variables can be estimated as:

$$P(O_j = 1) = \frac{e^{X\beta}}{1 + e^{X\beta}}$$
(3.3)

Where $j = \{\text{high skilled; skilled non-manual; skilled manual; elementary}\}$. There are nine occupational groups according to ISCO-88 in the original dataset. Following Kupets, Levin, and Smolyar (2019), they are grouped into 4 broad skill categories to overcome small cell percentage problems (some occupations took less than 3% in the original dataset). The high-skilled occupation is the baseline comparison group.

In the third model, we use a multinomial logit to comprehend how the individual's personality traits affect the probability to be employed in a particular economic sector:

$$P(S_k = 1) = \frac{e^{X\beta}}{1 + e^{X\beta}} \tag{3.4}$$

Where $k = \{agriculture; industry and construction; trade, transport, accommodation, other services; public services; business services\}. We have chosen to use Public Services as the baseline category for the sector.$

All regressions control for socio-demographic characteristics and foundational cognitive skills, such as reading and numeracy skills (not including them will lead to upward-biased estimates of our key variables).

We made two stages of the analysis. In the first one, we control for mother education, parental involvement in children education, the number of children under six, siblings at age of twelve, socio-economic status at age of fifteen, a dummy for facing economic shocks at age of fifteen, following Kupets, Levin, and Smolyar (2019). We focus on the mother's background since mothers remain the primary caregivers when the personality traits of children are forming. As mentioned in the Literature review section, personality traits might change in response to parental investment. Thus, in the second step, we do assume that the above-mentioned family environmental factors serve as mediators in the relationship between personality traits and employment outcomes.

A particular advantage of the STEP survey is that it uses the Final Comprehensive Person Weight adjusted for gender and age groups (The World Bank 2014). We estimated all the equations using survey package, thus, our results are corrected for the unequal probabilities of the sample selection, household, and individual non-responses and adjusted for age, gender, and region weights.

3.2 Potential issues

Examining the relationship between personality traits and labor market outcomes often includes endogeneity (potential reverse causality issue) as labor market outcomes affect personality traits, which then again may affect labor market outcomes via productivity differentials. Among the first economists who tried to deal with endogeneity were McCrae and Costa (1994), who suggest that individuals' personality traits are formed in early childhood and during schooling by parental background and environmental factors and remain relatively stable in adulthood. First, our data sample excludes individuals aged less than 25 years (347 observations) for all of the analysis to get rid of the possibility of changing personality traits in response to employment characteristic or other factors'

changes, following (McCrae and Costa 1994, Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019). Moreover, we assume that the significance of reverse causality is small since personality traits are either genetically inherited (Jang, Livesley and Vemon 1996), or formed by culture (Schmitt, et al. 2007).

Second, a multivariate probit framework is used, which uses simulated maximum likelihood simulation by calculating a probability for each replication and then deriving the average (see Greene 2000 for more details). In the case of employment, the model can be specified as follows:

$$\begin{cases} Employed = D_{i1}\beta_{i1} + C_{i1}\beta_{i1} + F_{i1}\beta_{i1} + \varepsilon_{i1} \\ P_1 = D_{i2}\beta_{i2} + C_{i2}\beta_{i2} + F_{i2}\beta_{i2} + \varepsilon_{i2} \\ \dots \\ P_6 = D_{i7}\beta_{i7} + C_{i7}\beta_{i7} + F_{i7}\beta_{i7} + \varepsilon_{i7} \end{cases},$$
(3.5)

Where P_1 - P_6 are standardized personality traits from the original data sample, converted to binary variables (1, if the individual has above the mean score and 0 if below), ε is the error term. The same vectors of explanatory variables are used in each equation according to Greene (2000) - *D*, *C*, and *F* described in Table B - 1.

One of the underlying assumptions of the multinomial logit model is that error terms of all seven regressions are mutually exclusive (Greene 2003). In fact, it could be incorrect since random error components of employment choice and personality traits might be correlated. Multivariate probit allows for possible correlation of employment status and having particular non-cognitive skills simultaneously. To test for this possibility, pairwise correlation in the variancecovariance matrix of cross-equation error terms is used. Such a framework is also used for *occupation* and *sector* variables.

Third, we used the approach of getting net effects of personality traits from age, following (Heineck and Anger 2010, Osborne Groves 2005). We used two different sets of personality traits in the regression analysis: the one is from the original dataset and the other one is regression-corrected skills:

$$P(\mathbf{P}i) = \beta_0 + \beta_1 age + \beta_2 age^2 + \beta_3 age^3 + u_i$$
(3.6)

$$P(\mathbf{P}i) = \beta_0 + \beta_1 age + \beta_2 age^2 + \beta_3 age^3 + \beta_3 gender + u_i \qquad (3.7)$$

Where *Pis* are individual personality traits from Table B - 3. We used predicted residuals from the regressing each of socio-emotional skills on age, age squared, and age cubed (and for *gender* for the whole population).

Results from estimated equations should be interpreted with caution because of the measurement error, which is typically present in surveys, where the units of analysis are individual respondents and households. Personality traits are difficult to measure and measurement error could lead to the attenuation bias and low statistical power. The variability of personality dimensions often is quantified using Cronbach's alphas (Cronbach 1951).

"Extreme response bias" and "middle response bias" may be corrected by standardizing the standard deviations of responses (Nomura and Adhikari 2017, Laajaj, et al. 2018). All personality traits are standardized for the analysis to have a mean of 0 and a standard deviation equal to 1, as is shown in Figure B - 1.

Even though we control for several variables that may proxy for some unobservable characteristics in our dataset, our results may be still upward biased by omitted variables that are correlated with labor market outcomes and personality traits. We leave this issue for future research when more comprehensive data on Ukraine becomes available.

3.3 Data Description

For estimating the impacts of non-cognitive skills on employment success, we use the cross-sectional dataset with the individual and household-level data from the World Bank STEP (Skills Towards Employment and Productivity) Measurement Household Surveys for Ukraine 2012. Individual respondents, who are "non-institutionalized persons living in private dwellings in urban areas of the country at the time of data collection", were randomly taken from households. The overall response rate of the questionnaire is 61% (Pierre et al. 2014).

The original sample consists of 2389 observations for urban residents aged 15-64 years. It provides detailed information on demographic characteristics, labor market status, skills, preferences, and behaviors, the structure of the household, housing conditions, income, and assets. The stratification design method was applied, by using 26 strata, including the Autonomous Republic of Crimea, Kyiv, and 24 regions (The World Bank 2014). By restricting our sample to adults aged more than 25, we end up with 2042 observations. According to Table 4, Table B - 2 and Table B - 3 there are some missing observations for dependent variables as well as for predictors, so we might expect a lower number of observations in our models.

We consider the Big Five - a broadly accepted system of personality traits, which includes Openness to Experience, Conscientiousness, Extraversion,

Agreeableness, Neuroticism (inverse to Emotional stability) (Nyhus and Pons 2005). The Big Five, originally developed by Robert McCrae and Paul Costa, represent a widely accepted, comprehensive frame, which is validated by numerous empirical studies (McCrae and Costa 1994, Lang, et al. 2011, Laajaj, et al. 2018). Three more traits derived from the STEP survey include grit, decision making, and hostile bias.

Since extensive psychological questioning is not practicable in large-scale surveys, the STEP Measurement program provides a set of twenty-four questions on personal behavior. Answers are given on a Likert-type 4-point scale: 1 -"Almost never", 2 -"Some of the time", 3 -"Most of the time" and 4 -"Almost always". The scale is reversed to 1 -"Almost always", 4 -"Almost never" for negatively scored items. All "Don't know" answers are recorded as missing values (Pierre, et al. 2014). The mapping of personality traits with original questions is shown in Table A - 1. The individual scores for 8 personality traits are calculated by the STEP team as simple averages of individual's responses to the corresponding questions.

Descriptive statistics of the main personality traits used in the analysis are presented in Table 4. Since we observe responses to the non-cognitive skills module only in 2012, we assume them to be time-invariant.

Table 4 also shows the results for the overall internal reliability for each of the instruments – Cronbach alpha. Item-test correlation suggests that excluding hostile bias increases alpha value. We find alpha reliability varies between 0.59 (for the Openness) and 0.73 (for the Emotional stability) because of the relatively small number (three) of items (Pierre, et al. 2014). It is satisfactory for further analysis according to Hair (2006). The scale reliability coefficient is 0.67, which is acceptable (Gliem and Gliem 2003).

	Ν	Min.	Max.	Mean	Std.	Alpha
					Dev.	Cronbach
Extraversion	2,032	1	4	2.66	0.61	0.68
Agreeableness	2,031	1	4	2.92	0.57	0.61
Conscientiousness	2,031	1	4	3.04	0.49	0.62
Emotional stability	2,030	1	4	2.53	0.65	0.73
Openness	2,031	1	4	3.07	0.55	0.59
Decision Making	2,031	1	4	3.12	0.55	0.60

Table 4. Descriptive statistics of socio-emotional skills (non-standardized)

Source: author's calculations, STEP Household Survey Ukraine, 2012

As mentioned in the Methodology part, we control for both cognitive and socioemotional skills (Table B-1), hence, a correlation matrix should be made in order to determine which variables should be excluded from the regression. For instance, a slight significant positive correlation could be observed between openness and extraversion, and negative between neuroticism and conscientiousness (Almund, et al. 2011).

From Table B-4 one can see the examination of bivariate correlations. They are shown to be either small or moderate, which is consistent with the previous research (Lang, et al. 2011, Heckman and Kautz 2012, Barrick and Mount 1991, Nyhus and Pons 2005, Almund, et al. 2011). Emotional stability is significantly and negatively correlated with extraversion and agreeableness, while agreeableness, decision making, conscientiousness, and openness are significantly and positively correlated with grit. Write is highly correlated with read. The results and previous literature suggest that *grit* and *write* should be excluded from the regression analysis.

There are some statistically significant differences in the distribution of noncognitive skills across gender and age groups (Table B - 5). Females generally have higher scores of extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, and lower scores of emotional stability. These findings are consistent with results for Moldova (Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019), Russia (Rozhkova 2019), and Germany (Braakmann 2010). Inversely to our results, STEP surveys for Armenia and Georgia confirm a relatively higher level of emotional stability among women compared with men (Valerio, Herrera Sosa, et al., 2015). An interesting result is that older adults (45–64) have a lower level of emotional stability, and higher levels of agreeableness and conscientiousness than middle-aged adults (25–44). However, in research for Moldova emotional stability tends to improve with age, conversely to our results (Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019).

Empirical literature shows an undeniable role of socio-emotional skills on productivity and often determines an individual's position on the labor market. According to Table 5, employed Ukrainians on average tend to be more open to experience and emotionally stable than not currently employed urban residents. These results are in line with the results of Valerio, Herrera Sosa, et al., (2015) for Armenia and Georgia, and Rozhkova (2019) for Russia. However, in some countries, openness is negatively associated with labor force participation (Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019, Wichert and Pohlmeier 2010).

	Non-employed or inactive	Employed
	(base)	Employed
Extraversion	0.06	0.03
	(0.06)	(0.04)
Agreeableness	0.05	-0.02
0	(0.06)	(0.05)
Conscientiousness	-0.06	0.02
	(0.05)	(0.05)
Emotional stability	-0.20	0.09***
	(0.06)	(0.04)
Openness	-0.11	0.14***
-	(0.06)	(0.04)
Decision making	0.07	0.05
	(0.08)	(0.04)
Observations	843	1195

Source: author's calculations.

Note: Linearized standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. Significant differences from the base category: * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01

Having a particular set of personality traits predetermines occupation choice, treating education, cognitive skills, and other factors to be fixed. Table 6 shows which level of occupation is associated with socio-emotional skills in Ukraine. Comparatively to managers and professionals (high-skilled jobs), other occupations involve individuals with a lower average score of conscientiousness and decision making. Such a relationship between conscientiousness and occupational attainment is supported by many papers (Buehler, Sharma and Stein 2019, Barrick and Mount 1991, Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019, Del Carpio, et al. 2017). Open individuals are usually more creative and enthusiastic, and thus, are more suitable for complex jobs (high-skilled, skilled non-manual), which is consistent with previous research (Stuetzer, et al. 2018, Rozhkova 2019, Almund, et al. 2011).

^{*} see Table B - 1 for the definition of employed

			Occupation			
	Employee (base)	Self- employed	High skilled (base)	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
Extravers.	0.01	0.16	0.06	0.18	-0.18**	-0.05
Extravers.	(0.04)	(0.17)	(0.06)	(0.10)	(0.58)	(0.10)
Agreeabl.	0.01	-0.17	0.09	-0.07	-0.06	-0.02
Agreeabl.	(0.05)	(0.14)	(0.06)	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.11)
Conscient.	0.04	-0.07	0.19	-0.08**	-0.11***	-0.07*
Conscient.	(0.05)	(0.13)	(0.06)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.13)
Emotional	0.07	0.28	0.11	-0.07*	0.20	-0.10**
stability	(0.04)	(0.13)	(0.06)	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.10)
Openness	0.12	0.33*	0.30	0.01***	-0.01***	-0.18***
	(0.04)	(0.12)	(0.06)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.10)
Decision	0.08	-0.16*	0.21	-0.07***	-0.05**	-0.14**
Making	(0.04)	(0.12)	(0.05)	(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.12)
Observations	1056	133	497	204	283	119

Table 6. Mean value of personality traits by occupational attainment

Source: author's calculations.

Note: Linearized standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. Significant differences from the base category: * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01

Service and sales workers (skilled non-manual), as well as individuals at elementary jobs, have significantly lower scores of emotional stability compared to high-skilled workers. It validates prior studies (Spector, Jex and Chen 1995, Rozhkova 2019, Kupets, Levin and Smolyar 2019). Craft and related workers, which also belong to the "skilled manual" group are the least talkative (lower scores of extraversion) according to our estimates, which could be a result of self-selection (extroverts usually choose jobs with social interaction for themselves, where they perform better (Barrick and Mount 1991). There are no statistically significant differences in agreeableness, which is in line with STEP results for Armenia (Valerio, Herrera Sosa, et al., 2015). Self-employed individuals are highly scored in openness (Table 6), which is in agreement with Stuetzer, et al. (2018).

In all sectors, would it be Finance and Real estate or Trade, or Agriculture, workers have to be very flexible to the rapidly integrated new techniques. Table 7 shows how the average scores of socio-economic skills differ across economic sectors. Significantly higher scores of openness are observed in Public services and also in Trade, transport, accommodation, and other services, compared with other industries, probably because these sectors often involve work in the fast environment rather than routine tasks. A higher level of emotional stability can be seen in Industry and Construction, where the uncertain environment and complex tasks are present. Individuals scored higher in agreeableness in Public services. This difference approaches the conventional threshold for statistical significance and is in agreement with Nyhus and Pons (2005), Judge, et al. (2013).

Sector	Extrav.	Agreeab.	Consc.	Emot.	Open.	Dec.	Observa-	
	Extrav.	rigiceab.		stab.	open.	Making	tions	
Agriculture	-0.14	-0.20	-0.69***	0.29	-0.24***	-0.08*	26	
	(0.27)	(0.24)	(0.20)	(0.18)	(0.21)	(0.17)	36	
Industry and	-0.14**	-0.16	0.02	0.14**	-0.05***	-0.02**	245	
construction	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.08)	345	
Trade, Transport, Accommodation,	0.16	-0.07	-0.10*	0.02***	0.12***	-0.01**	300	
Other Services	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.08)		
Public Services	0.13	0.19	0.13	-0.05***	0.21***	0.09	2(0	
	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)	360	
Business Services	0.22	-0.01	0.15	0.51	0.63	0.34	1094	
(base)	(0.16)	(0.19)	(0.09)	(0.15)	(0.14)	(0.15)		

Table 7. Mean value of personality traits by industry

Source: author's calculations.

Note: Linearized standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. Significant differences from the base category: * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01

To sum up, already defined personality traits in the dataset are quire reliable measures to be used in further regression analysis. There are larger scores of openness and emotional stability for employed individuals. There are no significant differences between employed and not employed in extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, and decision making, which is in line with previous literature. Compared to high-skilled jobs, individuals at other jobs experience significantly lower levels of decision-making and conscientiousness; skilled-manual workers have lower scores in extraversion while at skilled non-manual and elementary jobs, on average, lower levels of emotional stability are observed. Public services involve individuals with high scored highly in openness; Trade, transport, accommodation, and other services – people with higher than average level of emotional stability and openness; Industry and construction include workers with a relatively high level of emotional stability.

Chapter 4

ESTIMATION RESULTS AND ROBUSTNESS CHECK

This chapter presents 1) estimation results for the logit and multinomial logit models stated in Chapter 3, 2) reverse causality check and correction, 3) robustness check and 4) mediating analysis.

4.1 Estimation results

4.1.1 Model for employment

Table 8 provides the result of estimating equation 3.1. All regressions are shown for the whole population and separately for men and women. We also run regressions with and without education since it is closely related to both cognitive and non-cognitive skills. A full set of estimated coefficients is available in Table C – 1. Everything else equal, one standard deviation increase in emotional stability increases employment by 4.3 percentage points. Higher scores in conscientiousness are also associated with a higher probability to be employed. The effects are consistent with previous literature and initial descriptive statistics (Table 5)

If education is excluded, emotional stability for males and openness for females became statistically significant, and the effect for all population became higher in magnitude, which is consistent with Kupets, Levin, and Smolyar (2019) and Rozhkova (2019). It suggests that education captures some effect of women's level of creativity and men's level of emotional stability. It can be seen from Table 8 that men have a higher probability of being employed if they are more open to experience while women have a higher probability of being employed if they are more conscientious and emotionally stable, keeping other variables constant.

	Dy/dx							
Variable	W	With education	ı	Without education				
	All	Male	Female	All	Male	Female		
Extraversion	-0.006	0.001	-0.008	-0.007	0.001	-0.010		
	(0.013)	(0.022)	(0.017)	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.017)		
Agreeableness	-0.004	-0.011	0.003	-0.005	-0.010	0.001		
	(0.015)	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.018)		
Conscientiousness	0.025*	0.016	0.037**	0.025*	0.015	0.037**		
	(0.013)	(0.021)	(0.015)	(0.013)	(0.020)	(0.016)		
Emotional stability	0.043***	0.037	0.033**	0.044***	0.037*	0.034**		
	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.016)		
Openness	0.038***	0.070***	0.026	0.043***	0.069***	0.033*		
	(0.014)	(0.021)	(0.017)	(0.014)	(0.021)	(0.018)		
Decision making	-0.018	-0.013	-0.023	-0.016	-0.012	-0.022		
	(0.014)	(0.025)	(0.019)	(0.014)	(0.025)	(0.019)		
Observations	1,850	583	1,254	1,850	583	1,254		
PSUs	293	230	286	293	230	286		
Log-likelihood	-972.48	-273.73	-667.09	-975.54	-274.12	-670.72		
Pseudo R ²	0.22	0.25	0.22	0.21	0.25	0.22		

Table 8. Marginal effects for logit regression (dependent variable: Employed)

Source: author's calculations.

Note: The Table reports selected coefficients (for the full set of estimated coefficients, see Appendix C). Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

Individuals scored highly in openness are curious and flexible, they are good at exploring new ideas and implementing new approaches. Openness remains statistically significant even while controlling for education. A one standard deviation increase in openness to experience is associated with a 3.8 percentage points increase in the probability of being employed, keeping other variables unchanged (Table 8), which is in line with previous literature and descriptive statistics (Table 5). Not statistically significant effect of extraversion and agreeableness is in line with previous literature (Del Carpio, et al. 2017) and initial exploratory data analysis (Table 5).

We would like to judge whether our logit model is performing well in terms of its predictive power. One of the goodness of fit measures is the Area under the Receiver Operating Characteristics Curve (AUROC). We have run logit models 100 times using bootstrapped records and constructed the ROC curves, following (Peterson 2010). The model for the whole population, which includes the educational level, has the highest area under the curve – 0.80 (Figure 1), which indicates that the model has an 80% chance.



Figure 1. The ROC curve for the logit model (dependent variable: Employed)

4.1.2 Model for the occupational attainment

Estimation results from equation 3.3 are illustrated in Table 9 (see the full model in Table C - 2). High levels of extraversion are needed at jobs that involve social interaction and teamwork. Holding other variables constant, a one standard deviation increase in extraversion is associated with a 2.6 percentage point increase in the probability of occupying support or sales jobs ("skilled nonmanual"). However, scoring high in extraversion is negatively associated with employment at "skilled manual" jobs (craft and machine operator workers), which include fewer situations where communication skills are needed.

Ceteris paribus, having a higher than average level of emotional stability enhances the chance of being at a managerial or professional position ("high-skilled" group), which is consistent with the previous literature and exploratory data analysis (Table 6). Emotionally stable people could remain self-confident and optimistic under stressful situations, which is very important at managerial positions.

The effect of conscientiousness is not statistically significant for all the occupation levels, which is consistent with our descriptive statistics (Table 6) and previous literature (Kupets, Levin, and Smolyar 2019, Del Carpio, et al. 2017, Rozhkova 2019). One potential explanation could be derived from Table 4: the average level of conscientiousness is among the highest and since it is a very socially desirable trait, many people could see themselves as highly disciplined, responsible, and accurate. Moreover, these characteristics are required by many jobs, thus, conscientiousness is a "pass" to the workplace, meaning that you have to have some minimum level to receive at least low-skilled occupation.

Interesting results are achieved for the male and female samples (Table C - 3). At first, extraversion positively affects the probability of employment at service and sales jobs ("skilled non-manual") for men while agreeableness has a negative impact. Secondly, women have a 5-percentage point higher chance of being employed in a high-skilled job if there is a decrease in their level of neuroticism by one standard deviation.
		d	y/dx			
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary		
Extraversion	0.005	0.026*	-0.039**	0.007		
Extraversion	(0.015)	(0.016)	(0.015)	(0.011)		
Asussablansas	0.011	-0.012	0.000	0.000		
Agreeableness	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.010)		
Conscientiousness	0.010	0.000	-0.016	0.005		
	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.015)	(0.010)		
	0.043***	-0.026**	-0.002	-0.013		
Emotional stability	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.009)		
0	0.009	-0.001	0.012	-0.020*		
Openness	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.015)	(0.010)		
D · · · 1.	0.019	-0.022	0.015	-0.012		
Decision making	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.010)		
Observations		102	27			
PSUs		28	0			
Log-likelihood	-828.04					
Pseudo R ²		0.3	5			

Table 9. Estimation results for the multinomial logit (dependent variable: Occupation)

Source: author's calculations.

Note: The Table reports selected coefficients (for the full set of estimated coefficients, see Appendix C). Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

4.1.3 Model for the economic sector

Table 10 gives the result of sector choice (regression 3.4, described in the Methodology part). All estimated coefficients are presented in Table C - 4. A one standard deviation increase in agreeableness is associated with a 3.8 percentage points increase in the probability to be employed in Education, Health, or other public services. Agreeable individuals are likely to be altruistic, forgiving, and cooperative, which is a good fit for Public services, as we described in the Data description section. High levels of emotional stability are associated with a higher chance to be employed in Finance, real estate, or other business services.

Emotionally stable individuals can critically think and make decisions under stressful situations.

Variable	Agriculture	Industry and Construct.	dy/dx Trade, Transport, Accommo dation, Other	Public Services	Business Services
	-0.001	-0.047***	Services 0.029	0.011	0.009
Extraversion	(0.005)	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.008)
A 11	0.003	-0.015	-0.019	0.038**	-0.006
Agreeableness	(0.005)	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.011)
Conscientiousness	-0.012**	0.026	-0.010	-0.007	0.003
	(0.005)	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.008)
Emotional stability	0.019***	-0.016	-0.020	0.003	0.014**
Emotional stability	(0.006)	(0.015)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.008)
Openness	-0.010	-0.015	-0.005	0.013	0.017
Openness	(0.007)	(0.019)	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.011)
Decision making	0.007	0.014	0.012	-0.039*	0.005
Decision making	(0.006)	(0.020)	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.011)
Observations			737		
PSUs			280		
Log-likelihood			-1100.17		
Pseudo R ²			0.20		

Table 10. Estimation results for the multinomial logit regression (*dependent variable: Sector*)

Source: author's calculations. STEP Household Survey Ukraine, 2012 Note: The Table reports selected coefficients (for the full set of estimated coefficients, see Appendix C). Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes

individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

More insights can be seen in Table C - 5 for male and female samples. At first, ceteris paribus, a one standard deviation increase in openness increases the probability of a male to be employed in Business services by almost 9 percentage points. Secondly, holding other variables constant, higher scores of

conscientiousness increase the probability to be employed in Industry and construction for females while extraversion decreases it.

4.2 Handling reverse causality

We applied the multivariate probit technique described in equation 3.5, where error terms of each equation are allowed to be correlated, thus the model covers the personality traits with employment characteristics simultaneously. Error terms are distributed with zero mean, unit variance, and correlation o. All models converged satisfactorily and correlation coefficients between residuals are shown in Appendix C (Tables C-6 - C-8). As for employment, all coefficients are positive and statistically significantly different from zero at the 10% level (Table C - 6). It suggests that employment together with socio-emotional skills is affected by some unobservable factors. We have to account for the measurement error that comes from the definition of "employed", which is given in Table B - 1. Results support the use of a multivariate probit model. Estimated pairwise correlation coefficients between error terms of occupation choice and non-cognitive skills from the 3.5 model are given in Table C - 7 and it implies that equations for high-skilled jobs, openness, emotional stability, and decision making are interrelated. A significant correlation between the error terms of the agreeableness and "Public services", as well as for the extraversion and "Trade, transport...", conscientiousness and "Industry and Construction", also suggests that there is some intrinsic correlation between these equations (Table C - 8).

In order to overcome some presence of the reverse causality in our models, we use results from equations 3.6 (for males and females samples) and 3.7 (for the whole population) to obtain the logit model for *employment* (Table C - 9), multinomial logit models for *occupation* (Table C - 10) and *sector* (Table C - 11). We received the same signs of coefficients and even the same significance level of socio-emotional skills.

Thus, we might treat that the time-invariant personality traits assumption holds with our data.

4.3 Robustness check

The strategy for linear models of just dropping or adding some variables to make the robustness check will not work in the logit models since coefficients change in response to the total variation explained in the model, hence, they are not comparable between different specifications.

From Table C-1 we can observe that being married decreases the probability to be employed for women and increases for men, holding other variables constant. Ceteris paribus, having one more child under 6 decreases employment probability for women by 6.2 percentage points, suggesting that children are an additional constraint for females in the labor market. We tried different model specifications by adding interactions of being a female with marital status and being a female with the number of children under six years old to show potential gender differences in the effect size of the personality indicators on labor market outcomes.

The results are shown in Tables C-12 - C-14. As can be seen, neither the sign nor statistical significance has been changed. We can conclude that our main specification used for employment status, occupational attainment, and industry choice all have valid statistical inferences since they are independent of the model specifications.

4.4 Mediating analysis

We used a technique, proposed by Karlson and Holm (2011), Karlson, Holm, and Richard (2012), Karlson, Holm, and Richard (2013). We decomposed the effect of personality traits on employment status, occupational attainment, and sector of employment. The measure of the family environment (from Table B – 3) as a mediator is used. We focus on the parental background and parental involvement in a child's education, family structure, and family socioeconomic status at an early age since these characteristics have very powerful effects on the individuals' development, impacting personality traits. All models control for all other variables from Table B-3: demographic variables and cognitive skills (called concomitants or confounding factors in (Karlson and Holm 2011)). A negative "percent reduced" can be interpreted as a suppressing effect.

Table C - 15 represents the breakdown of personality traits' effect on employment by the individual mediators. We found that a mother's upper-secondary education, some parental involvement in child education, and living with at least one of parents at the age of 12 accounts for almost 9% of the association between employment and conscientiousness. Living with at least one of the parents at the age of 12 accounts for 6.52% of the association between employment status and emotional stability.

We discovered that mother's post-secondary and higher education accounts for almost 9% of the association between a high-skilled job and emotional stability, while middle socio-economic status – for 6% (Table C - 16). Average parental involvement in education, post-secondary, and higher education of mother and having high socioeconomic status at the age of 15 accounts for almost 20% of the association between high-skilled jobs and openness.

The results from Table C - 17 indicate that the largest mediating effect on the relationship between emotional stability and having a job in Industry and Construction has lived with both parents at the age of 12. According to the decomposition, the largest effect on the probability to be employed in Public services has agreeableness and emotional stability; 29% and 39% of these effects

are accounted for by living with mother and father at the age of 12 respectively. 8% of the relationship between employment in Business services and openness is mediated by the average level of parental involvement in education. The relationship between emotional stability and employment in Trade, transport, accommodation, and other services is mediated mostly by living with parents at 12 years old (25%).

Interestingly, some studies confirm that high socio-economic family status at childhood and parental involvement in education has a significant impact on the emotional stability and development of creativity (openness to experience) (Nakao, et al. 2000).

In brief, emotional stability together with conscientiousness increase the probability to be employed. Emotional stability also increases the chance to occupy a high-level job or being employed in Business services. Extraversion matters for jobs that involve social interaction ("skilled non-manual"). Agreeableness is associated with a higher probability to be employed in Public services. As has been noted, our estimation results are robust as we tried different specifications with interaction terms and regression-corrected personality traits.

Mediating analysis shows that mother's post-secondary education and higher, an average level of parental involvement in education ("Sometimes"), high socioeconomic status of the family at age of fifteen and living with parents at the age of twelve moderated the relationship between employment characteristics and personality traits.

Chapter 5

CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS

5.1 Conclusions

In this paper, we estimated the effect of personality traits on employment status, occupation, and sector choices. We implement this analysis by using survey logit and multinomial logit models. For our estimations we use representative data from the World Bank - STEP Skills Measurement Household Survey 2012 with sample weights for age, gender, and region. While previous empirical research shows either the associating effects, or logit models for employment only, or they are done for other countries, we analyze the predictive power of personality traits on the most important labor market outcomes for Ukraine.

Among our most noticeable results, we find that scoring higher in emotional stability and openness to experience has a positive effect on the probability to be employed, holding other variables constant. Emotional stability significantly increases the chance to occupy a high-level job and is associated with employment in Business services (financial intermediation, real estate, etc.). These results are consistent with our initial hypotheses. No statistically significant impact of openness to experience on the probability to be employed at high-skilled jobs could be explained by the included education level, which captures some effect. Agreeableness has a positive impact on the probability to be employed in Public services (education, health, and social work, public administration, etc.), which is in line with our initial hypothesis.

Conscientiousness has a favorable impact on the probability to be employed, but it is some kind of prerequisite of occupying any job. Extraversion positively affects the probability of occupying skilled non-manual jobs (clerical support, service, and sales workers) and has a negative impact on employment in Industry and construction. No statistically significant effect of conscientiousness and extraversion on the probability to be employed and occupy managerial position is in line with previous literature.

We found that the largest mediating effect on the relationship between employment characteristics and personality traits (emotional stability, conscientiousness, openness) have mother's upper-secondary education, average parental involvement in child education, living with mother or father at the age of 12 and having a high socioeconomic status of the family at the age of 15.

5.2 Policy implications

The previous chapter showed that socio-emotional skills play a significant impact on employment characteristics. These results might be applied in the development of education programs aimed at personality traits improvement (involving pupils, adolescents, teachers, and parents) as well as training programs in the workplace. Implementation of the education reform program "the New Ukrainian School" is highly relevant at the time of war and coronavirus pandemic. It should be noted that socio-emotional programs will not work without additional funding for their implementation.

1. Pre-school education

Early childhood programs (age 3-5) have a strong impact on children's development, significantly improving later outcomes in adulthood. Impulse control (emotional stability) and communication with peers (extraversion) have their foundation at this age. We suggest that such programs should be

implemented in rural areas, for children with disabilities, in conflict-affected areas, and engage all three sides of the process: children, their parents, and teachers. Participation in Early Childhood Programs was shown to affect extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, grit, and empathy (reading the mind in the eyes) later in life according to Georgia, Armenia and Moldova experience (Valerio, Herrera Sosa, et al., 2015, Valerio, Herrera Sosa, et al., 2015, Kupets, Levin and Smolyar, 2019). Other European countries' experience supports the above-mentioned findings. For example, Melhuish, et al. (2015) found that European Early Childhood Education and Care Programs have a long-lasting impact on communication skills and emotional stability (while the only short-term effect on IQ was observed).

2. Primary and lower secondary education

Teachers should account for the variability in human development and do not treat all children around some average. For example, time for completion some tasks should be based on individual ability (including the ability to work in the team). Many individual characteristics are already accounted for in the New Ukrainian School approach (Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine 2016).

Social, Emotional, and Ethical (SEE) Learning was introduced in Ukraine by NGO "EdCamp Ukraine", which goal is to develop critical, creative, and systematic thinking, teamwork, awareness, empathy, and tolerance. Such programs, as SEE and socio-emotional learning (SEL) programs, Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL) significantly improve the emotional climate of schools (Zhai, Raver, and Jones, 2015). They are useful in preparing children for "their potential life roles as family, community, and workforce members", as stated in the Melbourne Declaration on Educational Goals for Young Australians (MCEETYA 2008). Any additional dollar spent on

such programs was estimated to have eleven dollars return according to the costbenefit analysis in Indiana (Oliver 2018).

We suggest focusing also on such programs when working with psychological traumas, which is relevant for a country at war and epidemic. SEE programs are now piloted in 25 schools, but they should be developed in small towns and villages as well. Also, teachers must experience soft skills by themselves first to successfully implement such programs. Different mindfulness, socio-emotional learning, and stress management programs, should be available as teachers' feelings of stress immediately transfer to children. For example, Cultivating Awareness and Resilience in Education (CARE) programs were shown to have a sustained effect on the emotional stability of teachers, affecting outcomes for students (Jennings and Greenberg 2017). Accreditation requirements should be applied to teachers and administration staff. The New Ukrainian School approach suggests that there should be freedom for the teacher to choose among a wide variety of post-graduate institutes of pedagogical education (PGIPE) courses, webinars, conferences, workshops, certificated online courses.

Moreover, teachers' role is shifted nowadays from the primary source of the information (as long as a lot of information is available online) to the development of children as the whole personality. The last includes giving constant feedback. The World Bank suggests using the Knowledge Is Power Program (KIPP), which includes a teacher's assessment of a student mastering in socio-emotional skills, which is shared and discussed with parents (Cunningham, Acosta, and Muller 2016).

A special role should be given to parents. As young children tend to model the behavior of their parents, different parental support programs should be developed. A lot of studies confirm that parents' levels of emotional stability, as well as agreeableness and conscientiousness, affect the same personality traits development of children later in life through "positive" parenting (Schofield, et al. 2012). With the help of different student-teacher-parent conferences and other forms of regular communication, parents can help their children to cope with stress during coronavirus pandemic and war.

3. Upper-secondary and post-secondary education

Adolescence is another period where some personality traits continue to develop at a fast rate as hormonal and physical levels change. For instance, The European Union member states have adopted Dublin Descriptors* in order to assess students' achievements. One of these descriptors is lifelong learning skills, which are called socio-emotional skills in our paper. Faculty members in universities should encourage different methods to develop such skills. By allowing children to choose different subjects by themselves and giving the right to switch between them will develop conscientiousness (responsibility for the decisions and ability to work independently in this case). Leadership skills will be more developed if we have mentorship, research, and teaching assistant programs. Classes using presentations will develop public speaking skills. Some tasks can be given to work in teams, which will develop extraversion (communication, as well as collaboration skills). Other tasks can be individual but focused not on memorizing the information, but on the development of critical and creative thinking, and problem-solving skills. Moreover, different extracurricular activities should be present and students' initiatives should be encouraged (clubs, etc.), as it develops not only communication skills but time management also.

^{*} https://ec.europa.eu/education/ects/users-guide/glossary_en.htm

4. Private sector

Once individual graduates from the university, skills start to develop in the workplace. Different Active Labor Market Programs (ALMPs) improving noncognitive skills should be implemented in enterprises and organizations via onthe-job and off-the-job training, soft skills workshops, internships, mindfulness programs, and other kinds of training. The implementation of such programs is problematic because of high heterogeneity among firms and their needs. It is especially hard for small businesses because of the lack of resources. According to The World Bank, cooperation of firms, NGOs, and the government together with subsidies provided to enterprises might help in developing soft skills training (Glick, Huang, and Mejia 2015).

WORKS CITED

- Akgündüz, Y.E., O. Ünver, J. Plantenga & I. Nicaise. 2015. "The Socio-Economic Dimension of Early Childhood Education and Care in Europe." CARE Curriculum Quality Analysis and Impact Review of European ECEC D5.1.
- Almund, M., A. Duckworth, J. Heckman, and T. Kautz. 2011. Personality Psychology and Economics. Amsterdam: Elsevier: Handbook of the Economics of Education, pp. 1-181.
- Barrick, M. R., and M. K. Mount. 1991. The Big Five Personality Dimensions and Job Performance A Meta-Analysis. Personnel Psychology, 44, 1-25.
- Becker, Gary S. 1964. *Human Capital: a Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, with Special Reference to Education.* New York: National Bureau of Economic Research, distributed by Columbia University Press.
- Bertolino, Marilena, Donald M. Truxillo, and Franco Fraccaroli. 2013. "Age effects on perceived personality and job performance." *Journal of Managerial Psychology* 28 (7-8).
- Bode, Eckhardt, Stephan Brunow, Alina Sorgner, and Ingrid Ott. 2016. "Worker Personality: Another Skill Bias Beyond Education in the Digital Age." *SSRN Electronic Journal* doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2884733.
- Borghans, L., A. L. Duckworth, J. J. Heckman, and B. Weel. 2008. "The economics and psychology of personality traits." *Journal of Human Resources* 43, 972–1059.
- Boudreau, John W., and Wendy R. Boswell. 2001. "Effects of Personality on Executive Career Success in the United States and Europe." *Journal of Vocational Behavior* 58, 53–81.
- Bourguignon, François, M. Fournier, and M. Gurgand. 2007. "Selection bias corrections based on the multinomial logit model: Monte Carlo comparisons." *Journal of Economic surveys* 21, pp. 174-205.
- Bowles, S., and H. Gintis. 1976. Schooling in capitalist America Educational reform and the contradictions of economic life. New York: NY Basic Books.

- Bowles, Samuel, Herbert Gintis, and Melissa Osborne Groves. 2001. "The Determinants of Earnings: A Behavioral Approach." *Journal of Economic Literature* 39 (4), pp: 1137-1176. doi: 10.1257/jel.39.4.1137.
- Braakmann, Nils. 2010. "The role of psychological traits for the gender gap in employment and wages: Evidence from Germany." Newcastle University Business School.
- Brunello, Giorgio, and Martin Schlotter. 2011. Non Cognitive Skills and Personality Traits: Labour Market Relevance and their Development in Education and Training Systems. IZA Discussion Papers 5743, Institute of Labor Economics (IZA).
- Buehler, Dorothee, Rasadhika Sharma, and Wiebke Stein. 2019. "Personality traits in Southeast Asia - Evidence from rural Thailand and Vietnam." *TVSEP Working Papers* Leibniz Universitaet Hannover, Institute of Development and Agricultural Economics.
- Costa, Paul, and Robert R. McCrae. 2008. "The revised NEO personality inventory (NEO-PI-R)." *The SAGE Handbook of Personality Theory and Assessment* 2, pp: 179-198. doi: 10.4135/9781849200479.n9.
- Cronbach, L. J. 1951. "Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests." *Psychometrika* 16, pp: 297-334.
- Cunningham, Wendy, Pablo Ariel Acosta, and Noel. Muller. 2016. "Minds and behaviors at work : boosting socioemotional skills for Latin America's workforce." *Directions in development* Washington, D.C. : World Bank Group.
- Darling-Hammond, Linda, and Channa M. Cook-Harvey. 2018. "Educating the Whole Child: Improving School Climate to Support Student Success." *Learning Policy Institute.*
- Del Carpio, Ximena Vanessa, Olga Kupets, Anna Olefir, and Noël Muller. 2017. *Skills for a modern Ukraine*. Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group.
- Duckworth, Angela, Christopher Peterson, Dennis R. Kelly, and Michael D. Matthews. 2007. "Grit: Perseverance and Passion for Long-Term Goals." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 92(6), pp: 1087-101.
- Gardner, Donald G., and Lindsey Cummings. 1988. "Activation theory and task design: Review and reconceptualization." In *Research in Organizational Behavior*, by B. M. Staw and L. L. Cummings. Edition: 10, JAI Press.

- Glick, Peter, Crystal Huang, and Nelly Mejia. 2015. "The Private Sector and Youth Skills and Employment Programs in Low- and Middle-Income Countries." *World Bank* Washington.
- Gliem, Joseph, and Rosemary Gliem. 2003. "Calculating, Interpreting, And Reporting Cronbach's Alpha Reliability Coefficient For Likert-Type Scales." *Midwest Research to Practice Conference in Adult, Continuing, and Community Education.*
- Goodbody Economic Consultants. 2011. "Children 2020: Cost-Benefit Analysis."
- Green, Francis, Stephen Machin, and David Wilkinson. 1998. "The Meaning and Determinants of Skills Shortages." Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics Volume 60, Issue 2, pp: 165-187.
- Greene, W. 2003. *Econometric Analysis*. Upper Saddle River: 5th ed., NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Greene, W.H. 2000. "Econometric Analysis. 4th Edition." Prentice Hall 4th Edition, Englewood Cliffs.
- Guerra, Nancy, Kathrin Modecki, and Wendy Cunningham. 2014. "Social-Emotional Skills Development across the Life Span: PRACTICE." *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper* #7123, Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- Hair, J., W. Black, B. Babin, R. Anderson, and R. Tatham. 2006. "Multivariate Data Analysis." *Pearson Educational Inc.* 5th edition, New Jersey.
- Hanushek, Eric A., John F. Kain, and Steven G. Rivkin. 2004. "Why Public Schools Lose Teachers." *Journal of Human Resources* 39, 2: 326-354.
- Hausman, Jerry, and Daniel McFadden. 1984. "Specification Tests for the Multinomial Logit Model." *Econometrica* 52, no. 5: 1219-240.
- Heckman, J. J., and Tim D. Kautz. 2012. "Hard Evidence On Soft Skills." (NBER Working Paper 18121).
- Heckman, J. J., J. Stixrud, and S. Urzua. 2006. "The Effects of Cognitive and Noncognitive Abilities on Labor Market Outcomes and Social Behavior." *Journal of Labor Economics* v24, pp: 411-482.
- Heckman, James J. 1974. "Life Cycle Consumption and Labor Supply: An Explanation of the Relationship between Income and Consumption over the Life Cycle." *American Economic Review* 64, pp: 188-194.

- Heckman, James J., and Edward J. Vytlacil. 2005. "Structural equations, treatment effects, and econometric policy evaluation." *Econometrica* 73, 3:669–738.
- Heckman, James J., and T. Kautz. 2014. "Fostering and measuring skills interventions that improve character and cognition." The GED Myth: Education, Achievement Tests, and the Role of Character in American Life pp: 341-430.
- Heckman, James J., Hyeok, Seong Moon, Rodrigo Pinto, Peter A. Savelyev, and Adam Yavitz. 2010. "The Rate of Return to the HighScope Perry Preschool Program." *Journal of Public Economics* 94 (1–2): 114–28. doi:10.1016/j.jpubeco.2009.11.001.
- Heineck, Guido. 2011. "Does it Pay to Be Nice? Personality and Earnings in the United Kingdom." *Industrial and Labor Relations Review* Cornell University, ILR School, vol. 64(5), pp: 1020-1038.
- Heineck, Guido, and Silke Anger. 2010. "The returns to cognitive abilities and personality traits in Germany." *Labour Economics* Volume 17, Issue 3, pp: 535-546.
- Hogan, Joyce, and Brent Holland. 2003. "Using Theory to Evaluate Personality and Job-Performance Relations." *Journal of Applied Psychology* 88(1):100-12, doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.88.1.100.
- Hogan, Joyce, Paul Barrett, and Robert Hogan. 2007. "Personality measurement, faking, and employment selection." *Journal of Applied Psychology* 92(5), 1270–1285.
- Jang, Kerry L., W. John Livesley, and Philip A. Vemon. 1996. "Heritability of the Big Five Personality Dimensions and Their Facets: A Twin Study." *Journal* of Personality Volume 64, Issue 3, pp: 577-592, doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1996.tb00522.x.
- Jennings, P. A., Brown, J. 3., Frank, J. L., Doyle, S., Oh, Y., Davis, R., and M. T. Greenberg. 2017. "Impacts of the CARE for Teachers program on teachers' social and emotional competence and classroom interactions." *Journal of Educational Psychology* 109 (7), 1010-1028.
- John, O.P., and S. Srivastava. 1999. "The Big Five Trait Taxonomy: History, Measurement, and Theoretical Perspectives." *Handbook of Personality: Theory and Research* Vol. 2, Guilford Press, New York, pp: 102-138.

- Judge, Timothy A., Chad A. Higgins, Carl J. Thoresen, and Murray R. Barrick. 1999. The Big Five Personality Traits, General Mental Ability, and Career Success Across the Life Span. University of California: The Institute of Human Development.
- Judge, Timothy A., Jessica B. Rodell, Ryan L. Klinger, Lauren S. Simon, and Eean R. Crawford. 2013. "Hierarchical Representations of the Five-Factor Model of Personality in Predicting Job Performance: Integrating Three Organizing Frameworks With Two Theoretical Perspectives." *Journal of Applied Psychology* Vol. 98(6), pp. 875-925.
- Karlson, K. B., and A. Holm. 2011. "Decomposing primary and secondary effects: A new decomposition method." *Research in Stratification and Social Mobility* 29:221-237.
- Karlson, Kristian Bernt, Anders Holm, and Breen Richard. 2012. "Comparing Regression Coefficients Between Same-sample Nested Models Using Logit and Probit: A New Method." *Sociological Methods and Research* Volume: 42 issue: 1, page(s): 286-313, doi: 10.1177/0081175012444861.
- Karlson, Kristian Bernt, Anders Holm, and Breen Richard. 2013. "Total, Direct, and Indirect Effects in Logit and Probit Models." *Sociological Methods and Research* Volume: 42 issue: 2, page(s): 164-191, doi: 10.1177/0049124113494572.
- Kochanska, G., A. E. Friesenborg, L. A. Lange, and M. M. Martel. 2004. "Parents' Personality and Infants' Temperament as Contributors to Their Emerging Relationship." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 86(5), 744–759.
- Kupets, Olga, Victoria Levin, and Yulia Smolyar. 2019. Supply of skills in Moldova : Findings from the Moldova Skills Measurement Survey. Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group.
- Laajaj, Rachid, Karen Macours, Daniel Alejandro Pinzon Hernandez, Omar Arias, Samuel D. Gosling, Jeff Potter, Marta Rubio-Codina, and Renos Vakis. 2019. "Challenges to Capture the Big Five Personality Traits in non-WEIRD populations." *Science Advances* Vol. 5, no. 7, doi:10.1126/sciadv.aaw5226.
- Lang, F.R., D. John, O. Lüdtke, J. Schupp, and G.G. Wagner. 2011. "Short assessment of the Big Five: robust across survey methods except

telephone interviewing." Behavior Research Methods 43(2), pp: 548-567, doi:10.3758/s13428-011-0066-z.

- Lee, L.F. 1983. "Generalized Econometric Models with Selectivity." *Econometrica* vol. 51, pp: 507-512.
- Long, J. Scott. 1997. "Regression Models for Categorical and Limited Dependent Variables." Advanced Quantitative Techniques in the Social Sciences Volume: 7, 328.
- Maccann, Carolyn, Anastasiya Lipnevich, and Richard D. Roberts. 2013. "Assessing noncognitive constructs in education: A review of traditional and innovative approaches." Oxford handbook of child psychological assessment pp: 750-772.
- Mayer, J.D., M. DiPaolo, and P. Salovey. 1990. "Perceiving affective content inambiguous visual stimuli: A component of emotional intelligence." *Journal of Per-sonality Assessment* 54, pp: 772–778.
- McCrae, Robert R., and Paul Costa. 1994. "Stability and change in personality from adolescence through adulthood." *Applied Developmental Psychology* 25.
- MCEETYA. 2008. Melbourne declaration on educational goals for young Australians. Ministerial Council on Education, Employment, Training and Youth Affairs.
- Melhuish, E.C., Ereky-Stevens. K., K. Petrogiannis, A. Ariescu, E. Penderi, A. Rentzou, A. Tawell, and P. Slot. 2015. "Curriculum Quality Analysis and Impact Review of European Early Childhood." *CARE*.
- Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine. 2016. "The New Ukrainian School: Conceptual Principles of Secondary School Reform."
- Mount, M. K., and M. R. Barrick. 1998. "Five reasons why the "Big Five" article has been frequently cited." *Personnel Psychology* 51(4), pp: 849-857.
- Mueller, G., and E. Plug. 2006. "Estimating the Effect of Personality on Male and Female Earnings." *ILR Review* 60(1), pp: 3–22, doi: 10.1177/001979390606000101.
- Murnane Richard J., John B. Willett and Frank Levy. 1995. "The Growing Importance of Cognitive Skills in Wage Determination." *The Review of Economics and Statistics* Vol. 77, No. 2, pp. 251-266.

- Murnane, Richard J., John B. Willett, and Frank Levy. 1995. "The Growing Importance of Cognitive Skills in Wage Determination." *The Review of Economics and Statistics* Vol. 77, No. 2, pp. 251-266.
- Nakao, Kazuhisa, Jyo Takaishi, Kenji Tatsuta, Katayama Hisanori, Iwase Madoka, Yorifuji Kazuhiro, and Takeda Masatoshi. 2000. "The influences of family environment on personality traits." *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences* 54, pp: 91–95.
- Nandi, Alita, and Cheti Nicoletti. 2014. "Explaining personality pay gaps in the UK." *Applied Economics* 46:26, pp: 3131-3150.
- Nezhyvenko, Oksana. 2018. Informal employment in Ukraine and European Union transition countries. Kiev: Université Paris-Est; Natsional'nyi universytet "Kyyevo-Mohylians'ka akademiya.
- Nomura, Shinsaku, and Samik Adhikari. 2017. "The Influence of Non-Cognitive Skills on Wages within and between Firms: Evidence from Bangladesh's Formal Sector." *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper* No. 8053.
- Nunnally, J. C. 1978. Psychometric Theory (2nd ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Nyhus, E. K., and E. Pons. 2005. "The effects of personality on earnings." *Journal* of *Economic Psychology* 26(3), pp: 363-384, doi: 10.1016/j.joep.2004.07.001.
- OECD. 2013. "OECD Skills Outlook 2013: First Results from the Survey of Adult Skills." *OECD Publishing* doi: 10.1787/9789264204256-en.
- OECD. 2013. "PISA 2012 Results: Ready to Learn: Students' Engagement, Drive and Self-Beliefs." *OECD Publishing* Volume III), doi: 10.1787/9789264201170-en.
- OECD. 2015. Skills for Social Progress: The Power of Social and Emotional Skills. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264226159-en, Paris: OECD.
- OECD. 2001. "The well-being of nations: the role of human and social capital." Paris.
- Oliver, Brandie. 2018. "Social Emotional Learning Toolkit." Indiana. Department of Education.
- Ones, Deniz S., Chockalingam Viswesvaran, and Frank L. Schmidt. 2003. "Personality and Absenteeism: A Meta-Analysis of Integrity Tests." *European Journal of Personality* 17(S1):S19 - S38, doi: 10.1002/per.487.

- Osborne Groves, Melissa. 2005. "How Important Is Your Personality? Labor Market Returns to Personality for Women in the US and UK." *Journal of Economic Psychology* 26(6), pp: 827-841, doi: 10.1016/j.joep.2005.03.001.
- Pierre, Gaelle, Maria Laura Sanchez Puerta, Alexandria Valerio, and Tania Rajadel. 2014. *STEP Skills Measurement Surveys: Innovative Tools for Assessing Skills.* no. 1421. World Bank Group, Washington, DC: Social protection and labor discussion paper.
- Primi, Ricardo, Cristian Zanon, Daniel Santos, Filip De Fruyt, and Oliver John. 2016. "Anchoring Vignettes: Can They Make Adolescent Self-Reports of Social-Emotional Skills More Reliable, Discriminant, and Criterion-Valid?" *European Journal of Psychological Assessment* 32(1), pp: 39-51, doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000336.
- Rammstedt, B., C. J. Kemper, and I. Borg. 2013. "Correcting Big Five personality measurements for acquiescence: An 18-country cross-cultural study." *European Journal of Personality* 27(1), pp: 71–81. doi: 10.1002/per.1894.
- Roberts, B. W., N. R. Kuncel, R. Shiner, A. Caspi, and L. R. Goldberg. 2007.
 "The power of personality: The comparative validity of personality traits, socioeconomic status, and cognitive ability for predicting important life outcomes." *Perspectives on Psychological Science* 2, pp: 313–345.
- Rozhkova, Ksenia. 2019. "The return to noncognitive characteristics in the Russian labor market." *Voprosy Ekonomiki* pp: 81-107. doi: 10.32609/0042-8736-2019-11-81-107.
- Schmitt, David, Jüri Allik, Veronica Benet, and Robert R. McCrae. 2007. "The geographic distribution of Big Five personality traits: Patterns and profiles of human self-description across 56 nations." *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology* 38(2), pp: 173-212.
- Schofield, Thomas J., Rand D. Conger, M. Brent Donnellan, Rachel, Widaman, Keith F. Jochem, and Katherine J. Conger. 2012. "Parent Personality and Positive Parenting as Predictors of Positive Adolescent Personality Development Over Time." *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly* Volume 58, Number 2, Wayne State University Press.
- Seibert, S. E., and M. L. Kraimer. 2001. "The five-factor model of personality and career success." *Journal of Vocational Behavior* 58(1), pp: 1–21. doi: 10.1006/jvbe.2000.1757.

- Spector, Paul E., Steve M. Jex, and Peter Y. Chen. 1995. "Relations of Incumbent Affect-Related Personality Traits with Incumbent and Objective Measures of Characteristics of Jobs." *Journal of Organizational Behavior* Vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 59-65.
- Stiglitz, Joseph. 1975. "The Theory of "Screening," Education, and the Distribution of Income." *American Economic Review* vol. 65, issue 3, pp: 283-300.
- Stuetzer, M., D.B. Audretsch, M. Obschonka, S.D. Gosling, J.P. Rentfrow, and J. Potter. 2018. "Entrepreneurship Culture, Knowledge Spillovers, and the Growth of Regions." *Regional Studies* 52(5), pp: 603-618, doi: 10.1080/00343404.2017.1294251.
- The European Commission. 2018. "Council Recommendation on Key Competences for Lifelong Learning." Brussels.
- The World Bank. 2014. "STEP Survey Weighting Procedures Summary." Based on The World Bank Weight Requirement.
- Tognatta, Namrata Raman, Alexandria Valerio, and Maria Laura Sanchez Puerta. 2016. "Do cognitive and noncognitive skills explain the gender wage gap in middle-income countries? An analysis using STEP data." *Policy Research working paper* 7878. Washington, D.C. : World Bank Group.
- Uysal, Selver Derya, and Winfried Pohlmeier. 2011. "Unemployment duration and personality." *Journal of Economic Psychology* (Journal of Economic Psychology, Elsevier, vol. 32(6), pages 980-992, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2011.03.008) vol. 32(6), pp: 980-992, doi: 10.1016/j.joep.2011.03.008.
- Valerio, Alexandria, Katia Marina Herrera Sosa, Sebastian Monroy Taborda, and Dandan Chen. 2015. Armenia - Skills toward Employment and Productivity (STEP) survey findings (urban areas). Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group.
- Valerio, Alexandria, Katia Marina Herrera Sosa, Sebastian Monroy Taborda, and Dandan Chen. 2015. *Georgia Skills toward Employment and Productivity* (STEP) Survey Findings (Urban areas). World Bank Group.
- Weisberg, Yanna J., Colin G. DeYoung, and Jacob B. Hirsh. 2011. "Gender Differences in Personality across the Ten Aspects of the Big Five." Front Psychology 2: 178, doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00178.

- Wichert, Laura, and Winfried Pohlmeier. 2010. "Female Labor Force Participation and the Big Five." ZEW - Centre for European Economic Research Discussion Paper No. 10-003.
- Wood, D., and B.W. Roberts. 2006. "The effect of age and role information on expectations for big five personality traits." *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 32(11):1482-96.
- Wooldridge, J.M. 2016. Introductory Econometrics: A Modern Approach. Michigan State University: Sixth Edition, Cengage Learning, Boston, USA.
- World Bank. 2019. "World Development Report 2019: The Changing Nature of Work." doi:10.1596/978-1-4648-1328-3, DC: World Bank.
- World Economic Forum. 2018. *The Future of Jobs Report*. Centre for the New Economy and Society.
- Zhai, F., C.C. Raver, and S.M. Jones. 2015. "Social and Emotional Learning Services and Child Outcomes in Third Grade: Evidence from a Cohort of Head Start Participants." *Children and Youth Services Review* 56:42–51. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2015.06.016.

APPENDIX A

STRUCTURE OF THE STEP TEST

Table A - 1. Aggreg	gation	of so	cio-emo	otional	skills
---------------------	--------	-------	---------	---------	--------

Socio-emotional skill	Questions/components: STEP approach
Extraversion	Are you talkative?
	Do you like to keep your opinions to yourself? *
	Are you outgoing and sociable, for example, do you make
	friends very easily?
Agreeableness	Do you forgive other people easily?
0	Are you very polite to other people?
	Are you generous to other people with your time or money?
Conscientiousness	When doing a task, are you very careful?
	Do you prefer relaxation for more than hard work? *
	Do you work very well and quickly?
Emotional Stability	Are you relaxed during stressful situations?
,	Do you tend to worry? *
	Do you get nervous easily? *
Openness	Do you come up with ideas other people haven't thought of
1	before?
	Are you very interested in learning new things?
	Do you enjoy beautiful things, like nature, art, and music?
Grit	Do you finish whatever you begin?
	Do you work very hard? For example, do you keep working
	when others stop to take a break?
	Do you enjoy working on things that take a very long time (at
	least several months) to complete?
Decision making	Do you think about how the things you do will affect you in
0	the future?
	Do you think carefully before you make an important
	decision?
	Do you ask for help when you don't understand something?
	Do you think about how the things you will do will affect
	others?
Hostile attribution	Do people take advantage of you?
bias	Are people mean/not nice to you?

Source: Pierre, et al. 2014

Note: * - scale 1 – "Almost always" and 4 - "Almost never" is used. For questions without an asterisk scale 1 – "Almost never" and 4 - "Almost always" is used

APPENDIX B

DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS

Table B - 1. Variable description use	ed for building the models
---------------------------------------	----------------------------

Variable	Description
Dependent variables	
Employed	1 – employed, 0 – unemployed. Under the STEP an individual is considered "employed" if he/she either worked at least one
	hour or reported undertaking an occasional job in the past seven days, or is currently absent from a permanent / long
	term job and will return to the same job. The person is
	considered to be "unemployed" if he or she did not work in
	the past 7 days, is not currently absent from a permanent / long term job or will not be returning to the same job, is
	looking for a job or trying to set up a business and is available
	to start work within the next two weeks
Occupation	Occupation level "High skilled" includes ISCO groups 1-3 (Managers, Professionals, Technicians and associate
	professionals); "Skilled non-manual" includes ISCO groups 4
	and 5 (Clerical support workers, service and sales workers).
	"Skilled manual" includes ISCO groups from 6 to 8, i.e. Craft
	and related trades workers, plant and machine operators, and assembly.
Sector	ISIC, Rev.3.1 was used for the economic sector in the survey. Public Services include Public administration and defense, Education, Health and social work, Other community, social
	and personal service activities. Business services include Financial intermediation, Real estate, renting and business activities, Activities of private households as employers and undifferentiated production activities of private households,
	Extraterritorial organizations and bodies, Activities of membership organizations.
Independent variables	r
Demographic variables	
Age	Age in years and age squared
Gender	1 - female, 0 - male
Married Children	1 – married, 0 – unmarried Continuous variable for the number of children under 6 the
Simeren	respondent has
Mother_tongue	1 – Ukrainian, 2 – Ukrainian and other, 3 – Russian, 4 – Others

Table B - 1 - Continued

Variable	Description
Region	Area of living
BMI	Body Mass Index: weight divided by the square of the body
	height
Cognitive skills	
Read	Dummy for reads overall: $0 - No$ (if respondent reports not using a skill), $1 - Yes$. Generated from the question: Thinking about all the things that you have read over the past twelve months, what is the size of the longest document that you have read?
Numeracy	Dummy for numeracy overall: 0 – No, 1 – Yes. Generated from the question: Thinking of your activities over the past twelve months, have you done any of the following: - measure or estimate sizes, weights, distances, etc.; - calculate prices or costs; - use or calculate fractions, decimals or percentages; - perform any other multiplication or division; - use more advanced math, such as algebra, geometry, trigonometry, etc.; - other math
Educ_level	The education level of the respondent was generated based on the answer on the question "What is the highest level of formal education that you have completed?" and the ISCED 1997, that was used in the survey. 0 – Lower than upper secondary, 1 – Upper secondary, 2 – Post-secondary non- tertiary, 3 – Tertiary
Family background	
Mother_educ	Mother's highest level of education attained: Early childhood education, Primary education, lower and upper secondary, post-secondary non-tertiary and higher
SES	Socioeconomic status at age 15: 1– low, 2 – middle, 3 – high
Siblings	Number of younger brothers, younger sisters, older brothers or older sisters at age 12
Shocks	1 - at least one shock before age 15, $0 - $ no shocks
Parental	Parental involvement in education: 1 – always or almost always, 2 – sometimes, 3 – never or almost never
Father_mother	Lived with mother and father at age 12: $0 - \text{didn't}$ live with father and mother, $1 - \text{lived}$ with one of them, $2 - \text{lived}$ with both

Table B - 2.	Distribution	of depender	nt variables

Variable	Freq.	Percent	Cum.
Employment status			
Unemployed	840	41.4	41.4
Employed	1189	58.6	100
Total	2029	100	
Occupation			
High skilled	498	45.11	45.11
Skilled non-manual	204	18.48	63.59
Skilled manual	283	25.63	89.22
Elementary occupations	119	10.78	100.00
Total	1104	100	
Sector			
Agriculture	36	3.29	3.29
Industry and Construction	345	31.54	34.85
Trade, Transport,	300	27.42	62.25
Accommodation, and Other			
services			
Public Services	360	32.91	95.16
Business Services	53	4.84	100.00
Total	1094	100	

Variable	Mean	Std. Dev.	Min	Max	Obs
Demographic variables					
Age	45.7	12.25	25	64	2032
Gender	0.68	0.47	0	1	2032
Married	0.78	0.41	0	1	2032
Children	0.22	0.50	0	3	2042
Mother_tongue	2.29	0.98	1	4	2031
BMI	26.69	5.03	15.6	53.7	1962
Cognitive skills					
Read	0.86	0.34	0	1	2025
Numeracy	0.88	0.33	0	1	2025
Educ_level	2.02	0.98	0	3	2042
Family background					
Mother_educ	1.11	0.66	0	2	2032
SES	1.97	0.61	1	3	1977
Siblings	1.34	1.23	0	10	2042
Shocks	0.19	0.40	0	1	2007
Parental	1.36	0.59	1	3	2020
Father_mother	1.11	0.35	0	2	2032

Table B - 3. Descriptive statistics of independent variables

Table B - 4. Correlations between socio-emotional skills and education level

	Extravers.	Agreeabl.	Conscient.	Emot. stability	Openness	Grit	Decision making	Read	Num.	Write
Extravers.	1.00									
Agreeabl.	0.29*	1.00								
Conscient.	0.11*	0.32*	1.00							
Emot.										
stability	-0.15*	-0.05*	0.07*	1.00						
Openness	0.28*	0.31*	0.34*	0.03	1.00					
Grit	0.14*	0.35*	0.42*	0.12*	0.42*	1.00				
Decision										
making	0.16*	0.39*	0.36*	0.02	0.46*	0.39*	1.00			
Read	0.12*	0.02	0.10*	0.03	0.12*	0.06*	0.10*	1		
Num.	0.05*	-0.05*	0.03	0.02	0.08*	0.02	0.06*	0.30*	1	
Write	0.09*	0.06*	0.11	0.02	0.13*	0.07*	0.10*	0.41 *	0.29*	1

Note: Standardized personality traits are used. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed)

Socio-	Gen	der		А	ge	
emotional skill	Male (base)	Female	25-34 (base)	35-44	45-54	55-64
Extraver.	-0.23	0.17***	0.10	0.01	0.04	-0.01
Extraver.	(0.06)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Acressi	-0.21	0.11***	-0.11	-0.07	0.09**	0.12***
Agreeabl.	(0.08)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)
Conscient.	-0.25	0.10***	-0.12	-0.12	0.09**	0.08 * *
Conscient.	(0.07)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.06)
Emotional	0.35	-0.20***	0.13	0.12	-0.19***	-0.12**
stability	(0.06)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Opennese	-0.02	0.08	0.19	0.09	0.08	-0.17***
Openness	(0.07)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Decision	-0.16	0.16***	0.09	0.02	0.08	0.03
Making	(0.07)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.06)

Table B - 5. Mean value of personality traits by gender and age

Note: Linearized standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. Significant differences from the base category: * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01



Figure B - 1. Distribution of standardized personality traits

APPENDIX C

ESTIMATION RESULTS

Table C - 1. Mar	ginal effects for logit r	egression (dependent varia	ıble: Employed)

			Dy/	/dx		
Variable	W	7 ith education	n	Wi	thout educat	ion
	All	Male	Female	All	Male	Female
Age	0.0632***	0.0263*	0.0790***	0.0622***	0.0248	0.0780***
-	(0.00899)	(0.0156)	(0.0108)	(0.0090)	(0.0153)	(0.0108)
1 ~~ ~~	-0.0008***	-0.0004**	-0.0010***	-0.0008***	-0.0004**	-0.0009***
Age_sq	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Gender	-0.0891***	-	-	-0.0859**	-	-
	(0.0332)			(0.0332)		
Married	-0.0097	0.1260**	-0.0605*	-0.0079	0.1310**	-0.0588*
	(0.0299)	(0.0613)	(0.0350)	(0.0299)	(0.0587)	(0.0352)
Children	-0.0531**	-0.0649	-0.0622**	-0.0537**	-0.0637	-0.0647**
	(0.0262)	(0.0445)	(0.0314)	(0.0261)	(0.0446)	(0.0311)
Mother_tongue						
(Other only =						
base)						
Ukranian only	0.0620	0.0831	0.0638	0.0580	0.0812	0.0634
	(0.0489)	(0.0781)	(0.0689)	(0.0496)	(0.0799)	(0.0701)
Ukranian and Other	0.0970**	-0.0137	0.1390**	0.0953**	-0.0121	0.142**
	(0.0417)	(0.0786)	(0.0569)	(0.0418)	(0.0785)	(0.0569)
Russian only	-0.00887	-0.0850	0.0438	-0.0100	-0.0847	0.0461
	(0.0459)	(0.0706)	(0.0691)	(0.0456)	(0.0719)	(0.0695)
BMI	0.0324*	0.0474	0.0272	0.0320*	0.0498	0.0264
	(0.0174)	(0.0404)	(0.0202)	(0.0171)	(0.0393)	(0.0198)
BMI_sq	-0.0004	-0.0007	-0.0003	-0.0004	-0.0008	-0.0003
_	(0.0003)	(0.0007)	(0.0003)	(0.0003)	(0.0007)	(0.0003)
Non-cognitive skills						
Openness	0.0380***	0.0697***	0.0258	0.0426***	0.0688^{***}	0.0330*
	(0.0142)	(0.0214)	(0.0177)	(0.0141)	(0.0209)	(0.0181)
Conscient.	0.0249*	0.0155	0.0368**	0.0252*	0.0149	0.0374**
	(0.0132)	(0.0205)	(0.0153)	(0.0132)	(0.0195)	(0.0157)
Extraversion	-0.0062	0.0014	-0.0079	-0.0070	0.0013	-0.0097
	(0.0134)	(0.0223)	(0.0167)	(0.0137)	(0.0224)	(0.0168)
Agreeableness	-0.00363	-0.0108	0.0034	-0.0050	-0.0101	0.0008
	(0.0152)	(0.0197)	(0.0182)	(0.0148)	(0.0192)	(0.0177)
Emot. stability	0.0433***	0.0366	0.0325**	0.0438***	0.0372*	0.0335**
	(0.0136)	(0.0224)	(0.0154)	(0.0136)	(0.0222)	(0.0155)
Decision making	-0.0182	-0.0134	-0.0229	-0.0159	-0.0119	-0.0219
0	(0.0140)	(0.0252)	(0.0187)	(0.0142)	(0.0252)	(0.0192)

			Dy/			
Variable	All W	ith educatio Male	on Female	W1 All	thout educa Male	tion Female
Cognitive skills	1111	wate	remate	1111	Maie	Temale
Read	0.1260***	0.0984	0.1240**	0.1330***	0.0934	0.1360**
Read	(0.0478)	(0.0733)	(0.0563)	(0.0461)	(0.0736)	(0.0551)
Numeracy	0.1330***	0.1050*	0.1540***	0.1300***	0.1030*	0.1500***
rvanieracy	(0.0452)	(0.0611)	(0.0548)	(0.0449)	(0.0603)	(0.0538)
Education (Lower	(0.0432)	(0.0011)	(0.0540)	(0.0447)	(0.0003)	(0.0550)
than upper						
secondary = base)						
Upper						
secondary	-0.0132	-0.0864	0.0359	-	-	-
secondary	(0.0910)	(0.150)	(0.0919)			
Post-secondary		. ,				
non-tertiary	-0.0209	-0.0966	0.0279	-	-	-
non tertuiry	(0.0897)	(0.147)	(0.0952)			
Tertiary	0.0430	-0.0760	0.108	_	_	_
reruary	(0.0872)	(0.150)	(0.0917)			
Mother Education (Lower than upper secondary = base)			х <i>г</i>			
Upper	-0.0303	-0.0857	-0.00547	-0.0319	-0.0911*	-0.0078
secondary	(0,0290)	(0.0552)	(0.0479)	(0.0202)	$(0, 0 \in 2 \otimes)$	(0.0470)
Doot oo oo o do m	(0.0386)	(0.0553)	(0.0478)	(0.0393)	(0.0528)	(0.0479)
Post-secondary and higher	0.0381	0.0262	0.0494	0.0454	0.0259	0.0554
and nigher	(0.0472)	(0.0720)	(0.0E(c))	(0.0467)	(0.0703)	(0.0559)
SES (Low = base)	(0.0472)	(0.0720)	(0.0566)	(0.0467)	(0.0705)	(0.0559)
Middle	0.0336	0.0345	0.0128	0.0370	0.0354	0.0188
whatte	(0.0308)	(0.0343)	(0.0128) (0.0370)	(0.0305)	(0.0354)	(0.0363)
High	0.0472	0.0551	0.0274	0.0523	0.0528	0.0362
Tugu	(0.0447)	(0.0351)	(0.0274)	(0.0450)	(0.0328)	(0.0534)
Siblings	-0.0155	-0.00640	-0.0241*	-0.0178*	-0.00690	-0.0276**
Sibilitigs	(0.0101)	(0.0175)	(0.0123)	(0.0099)	(0.0176)	(0.0122)
Shocks	0.0668*	0.0173)	0.1000**	0.0643*	0.0170)	0.0989*
SHOCKS	(0.0352)	(0.0430)	(0.0504)	(0.0360)	(0.0108)	(0.0989°)
P <i>arental</i> (Always = base)	(0.0352)	(0.0430)	(0.0504)	(0.0500)	(0.0433)	(0.0507)
Sometimes	-0.0673*	0.0242	-0.1220***	-0.0775**	0.0224	-0.1370**:
	(0.0356)	(0.0457)	(0.0464)	(0.0355)	(0.0465)	(0.0457)
No, never or		· · · ·	· · · ·	,	· · · ·	· · · ·
almost never	0.0604	0.0844	0.0446	0.0508	0.1090	0.0331
	(0.0481)	(0.0810)	(0.0603)	(0.0492)	(0.0678)	(0.0613)
	(()	((()	(

Table C - 1 - Continued

Table C - 1 - C	ontinued
-----------------	----------

			Dy/	/dx		
Variable	W	With educatio	n	Wi	ithout educat	ion
	All	Male	Female	All	Male	Female
<i>Father_mother</i> (Lived with father & mother= base) Didn't live with						
father & mother	-0.0553	-	-0.0920	-0.0444	-	-0.0689
	(0.1380)		(0.1440)	(0.1300)		(0.1380)
Lived with one	0.0674	-0.0497	0.1300**	0.0726	-0.0582	0.1410**
	(0.0467)	(0.0701)	(0.0564)	(0.0474)	(0.0698)	(0.0568)
Observations	1,850	583	1,254	1,850	583	1,254
PSUs	293	230	286	293	230	286
Log-likelihood	-972.48	-273.73	-667.09	-975.54	-274.12	-670.72
Pseudo R ²	0.22	0.25	0.22	0.21	0.25	0.22

Note: Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. All regressions control for region dummies. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

		C	ly/dx	
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
Age	0.0015	-0.0110	0.0113	-0.0018
	(0.0131)	(0.0130)	(0.0129)	(0.0069)
Age_sq	0.0001	0.0001	-0.0002	0.0001
	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Gender	0.0885**	0.1424***	-0.2535***	0.0226
	(0.0349)	(0.0344)	(0.0247)	(0.0193)
Married	0.0739**	-0.0063	-0.0036	-0.0640***
	(0.0385)	(0.0337)	(0.0387)	(0.0225)
Children	0.0506 (0.0328)	-0.0527* (0.0295)	-0.0181 (0.0250)	0.0202 (0.0173)

 Table C - 2. Estimation results for multinomial logit regression (*dependent variable: Occupation*)

Table C - 2 - Continued	Table	С-	2 -	Con	tinued
-------------------------	-------	----	-----	-----	--------

		dy/	′dx	
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
Mother_tongue (Other only	= base)			
Ukranian only	-0.0184	0.0113	0.0371	-0.0300
	(0.0532)	(0.0470)	(0.0533)	(0.0504)
Ukranian and Other	-0.0674	0.0740*	0.0488	-0.0554
	(0.0475)	(0.0423)	(0.0518)	(0.0390)
Russian only	-0.1124**	0.1303***	0.0362	-0.0541
	(0.0455)	(0.0473)	(0.0437)	(0.0395)
BMI	-0.0230	0.0312	0.0088	-0.0170
	(0.0292)	(0.0228)	(0.0233)	(0.0110)
BMI_sq	0.0002	-0.0005	0.0000	0.0003
	(0.0005)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0002)
Non-cognitive skills				
Openness	0.0094	-0.0018	0.0126	-0.0202*
	(0.0182)	(0.0167)	(0.0154)	(0.0109)
Conscientiousness	0.0101	0.0009	-0.0168	0.0058
	(0.0182)	(0.0182)	(0.0150)	(0.0101)
Extraversion	0.0055	0.0269*	-0.0399**	0.0075
	(0.0153)	(0.0161)	(0.0159)	(0.0115)
Agreeableness	0.0119	-0.0125	0.0002	0.0003
	(0.0188)	(0.0187)	(0.0203)	(0.0106)
Emotional stability	0.0430***	-0.0266**	-0.0028	-0.0136
	(0.0153)	(0.0141)	(0.0135)	(0.0090)
Decision making	0.0198	-0.0224	0.0153	-0.0127
	(0.0181)	(0.0161)	(0.0180)	(0.0105)
Cognitive skills				
Read	0.1929***	0.0456	-0.0988*	-0.1396***
	(0.0689)	(0.0525)	(0.0592)	(0.0494)
Numeracy	0.0038	0.0121	0.0607	-0.0767
	(0.0558)	(0.0622)	(0.0431)	(0.0489)
Education (Lower than upp	er secondary = ba	use)		
Upper secondary	-0.1201	0.1804	0.1745*	-0.2347
	(0.1706)	(0.1203)	(0.1031)	(0.1481)
Post-secondary non-	-0.2874*	0.2598**	0.2241**	-0.1965
tertiary	(0.1733)	(0.1234)	(0.1069)	(0.1437)
Tertiary	0.2793	-0.0199	0.0240	-0.2834*
	(0.1705)	(0.1175)	(0.1049)	(0.1508)

		dy,	/dx	
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
Mother Education (Lower that	an upper seconda	ry = base)		
Upper secondary	0.1762***	-0.1729***	-0.0025	-0.0007
	(0.0469)	(0.0600)	(0.0534)	(0.0263)
Post-secondary and higher	0.2505***	-0.1140*	-0.1083**	-0.0282
	(0.0552)	(0.0676)	(0.0563)	(0.0350)
SES (Low = base)				
Middle	0.1464***	-0.0357	-0.1342***	0.0235
	(0.0406)	(0.0421)	(0.0425)	(0.0212)
High	0.2280***	-0.0655	-0.1428***	-0.0198
	(0.0509)	(0.0533)	(0.0497)	(0.0249)
Siblings	-0.0109	-0.0172	0.0228*	0.0053
	(0.0180)	(0.0155)	(0.0133)	(0.0079)
Shocks	0.0229	0.0158	-0.0453	0.0067
	(0.0356)	(0.0359)	(0.0346)	(0.0213)
<i>Parental</i> (Always = base)				
Sometimes	-0.1295***	-0.0181	0.1155***	0.0322
	(0.0385)	(0.0357)	(0.0380)	(0.0236)
No, never or almost	0.0258	-0.0304	-0.0160	0.0206
never	(0.0608)	(0.0536)	(0.0554)	(0.0356)
Father_mother (Lived with fa	ather & mother=	base)		
Didn't live with father	0.0934	-0.1391	-0.0080	0.0537
& mother	(0.0850)	(0.0940)	(0.1290)	(0.889)
Lived with one	0.0495	-0.0174	-0.0366	0.0045
	(0.0508)	(0.0480)	(0.0472)	(0.0260)
Observations		10	27	
PSUs		28	30	
Log-likelihood		-828	3.04	
Pseudo R ²		0.1	36	

Table C - 2 - Continued

Note: Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Regression control for, but not reported region dummies. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the multinomial logit model

		dy/	dy	
Variable	TT' 1 1'11 1	Skilled non-	Skilled	P 1
	High skilled	manual	manual	Elementary
Male				
Openness	0.018	-0.022	-0.010	-0.006
Openness	(0.024)	(0.023)	(0.026)	(0.023)
Conscientiousness	-0.028	0.051**	-0.009	-0.008
Conscientiousness	(0.034)	(0.021)	(0.032)	(0.022)
Extraversion	-0.034	0.058**	-0.026	0.062***
Extraversion	(0.024)	(0.027)	(0.029)	(0.023)
Agroophlanges	-0.026	-0.067**	0.034	-0.001
Agreeableness	(0.030)	(0.031)	(0.035)	(0.016)
Emotional stability	-0.025	0.048	0.032	0.002
Emotional stability	(0.028)	(0.032)	(0.028)	(0.015)
Donision moleine	0.037	-0.018	0.028	-0.053
Decision making	(0.030)	(0.024)	(0.031)	(0.031)
Observations	348	291	348	287
PSUs	186	151	184	150
Log-likelihood	-124.32	-85.26	-171.19	-49.65
Pseudo R ²	0.43	0.23	0.29	0.43
Female				
0	0.016	-0.001	0.013	-0.035**
Openness	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.017)	(0.016)
Conscientiousness	0.007	-0.015	-0.009	0.006
Conscientiousness	(0.017)	(0.026)	(0.017)	(0.015)
Estassonion	0.022	0.016	-0.046	0.001
Extraversion	(0.017)	(0.023)	(0.017)	(0.014)
Acrosphanosa	0.029	-0.006	-0.022	-0.013
Agreeableness	(0.020)	(0.022)	(0.018)	(0.014)
Emotional stability	0.051***	-0.044**	-0.004	-0.017
Emotional stability	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.013)	(0.010)
Decision making	0.014	-0.029	0.013	0.006
Ũ	(0.019)	(0.023)	(0.024)	(0.014)
Observations	661	629	626	610
PSUs	251	245	235	227
Log-likelihood	-249.67	-272.95	-193.77	-174.08
Pseudo R ²	0.45	0.21	0.22	0.29

Table C - 3. Estimation results for the occupational attainment for males and females separately

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table 7. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Standardized scores for personality traits are used. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

			dy/dx		
Variable	Agri- culture	Industry and Construct.	Trade, Transport, Accommod ation, Other Services	Public Services	Business Services
Age	-0.0132***	-0.0074	0.0364**	-0.0069	-0.0089**
nge	(0.0034)	(0.0130)	(0.0153)	(0.0126)	(0.0043)
Age_sq	0.0002***	0.0001	-0.0005***	0.0002	0.0001*
nge_sq	(0.0000)	(0.0001)	(0.0002)	(0.0001)	(0.0001)
Gender	-0.0143	-0.1696***	-0.1049***	0.0350***	-0.0161
Ochder	(0.0110)	(0.0318)	(0.0354)	(0.0352)	(0.0144)
Married	0.0426**	0.0185	-0.0276	-0.0463	0.0129
Warned	(0.0168)	(0.0406)	(0.0450)	(0.0413)	(0.0167)
Children	-0.0049	-0.0057	0.0020	-0.0404	-0.0317*>
Ciliaren	(0.0120)	(0.0332)	(0.0346)	(0.0428)	(0.0140)
Mother_tongue (Other on	ly = base)				
Ukranian only	-0.0283	0.0119	-0.0099	-0.0270	0.0533**
	(0.0244)	(0.0657)	(0.0730)	(0.0688)	(0.0242)
Ukranian and	-0.0505**	0.0058	0.0777	-0.0556	0.0227
Other	(0.0202)	(0.0637)	(0.0700)	(0.0648)	(0.0150)
Russian only	-0.0416*	0.0542	0.0897	-0.1357**	0.0334*
Russian Only	(0.0213)	(0.0596)	(0.0695)	(0.0644)	(0.0178)
BMI	0.0152	-0.0126	-0.0025	-0.0155	0.0153
DIVII	(0.0125)	(0.0233)	(0.0231)	(0.0242)	(0.0168)
BMI_sq	-0.0003	0.0003	0.0001	0.0002	-0.0003
DMI_Sq	(0.0002)	(0.0004)	(0.0004)	(0.0005)	(0.0003)
Non-cognitive skills					
Openness	-0.0105	-0.0158	-0.0052	0.0137	0.0178
Openniess	(0.0074)	(0.0195)	(0.0220)	(0.0218)	(0.0114)
Conscientious.	-0.0123**	0.0268	-0.0107	-0.0072	0.0035
Conscientious.	(0.0059)	(0.0181)	(0.0203)	(0.0183)	(0.0081)
Extraversion	-0.0017	-0.0476***	0.0292	0.0111	0.0091
Extraver 51011	(0.0050)	(0.0168)	(0.0187)	(0.0167)	(0.0081)
Agreeableness	0.0033	-0.0155	-0.0193	0.0380**	-0.0065
1 greeabieriess	(0.0058)	(0.0191)	(0.0195)	(0.0194)	(0.0111)
Emotional stability	0.0192***	-0.0164	-0.0207	0.0036	0.0143**
Emotional stability	(0.0061)	(0.0155)	(0.0170)	(0.0172)	(0.0080)
	0.0078	0.0142	0.0121	-0.0397*	0.0055

Table C - 4. Estimation results for multinomial logistic regression (dependent variable: Sector)
			dy/dx		
Variable	Agri-	Industry and	Trade, Transport, Accommod	Public	Business
	culture	Construct.	ation, Other Services	Services	Services
Cognitive skills					
Read	0.0002	-0.0118	0.0812	-0.0698	0.0002
	(0.0299)	(0.0613)	(0.0618)	(0.0745)	(0.0364)
	0.0123	0.0194	0.0893	-0.1130	-0.0080
Numeracy	(0.0123)	(0.0194) (0.0530)	(0.0695)	(0.0738)	(0.0422)
<i>Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)	· · · ·	~ /	· · ·		()
Upper secondary	0.0228**	-0.0791	0.1984**	-0.1391	-0.0030
	(0.0129)	(0.1493)	(0.0772)	(0.1359)	(0.0417)
Post-secondary non-tertiary	0.0049	-0.1367	0.2268**	-0.0877	-0.0072
	(0.0133)	(0.1534)	(0.0922)	(0.1463)	(0.0411)
Tertiary	0.0246	-0.1429	0.0890	0.0008	0.0285
	(0.0183)	(0.1539)	(0.0834)	(0.1377)	(0.0412)
<i>Mother Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)					
Upper secondary	0.0352**	0.1015**	-0.1088	-0.0465	0.0186
	(0.0187)	(0.0540)	(0.0736)	(0.0586)	(0.0122)
Post-secondary and higher	-0.0010	0.0195	-0.0956	0.0259	0.0512**>
	(0.0175)	(0.0614)	(0.0776)	(0.0621)	(0.0166)
SES (Low = base)					
Middle	0.0261**	-0.0617	0.0114	0.0189	0.0052
	(0.0116)	(0.0427)	(0.0448)	(0.0351)	(0.0211)
High	0.0048	-0.0970*	0.0164	0.1101**	-0.0342
	(0.0098)	(0.0578)	(0.0648)	(0.0524)	(0.0244)
Siblings	-0.0020	0.0121	-0.0040	0.0088	-0.0148
	(0.0058)	(0.0168)	(0.0212)	(0.0171)	(0.0116)
	0.0123	-0.0805**	0.0642	-0.0245	0.0285
Shocks	(0.0123)	(0.0420)	(0.0425)	(0.0388)	(0.0283) (0.0184)
Parental (Always = pase)					
Sometimes	0.0255	0.0341	-0.0763*	0.0222	-0.0055
	(0.0174)	(0.0386)	(0.0412)	(0.0453)	(0.0201)
No, never or	0.0519	-0.1461**	0.1424*	-0.0556	0.0074
almost never	(0.0396)	(0.0673)	(0.0780)	(0.0757)	(0.0384)

Table C - 4 - Continued

Variable	Agri- culture	Industry and Construct.	dy/dx Trade, Transport, Accommod ation, Other Services	Public Services	Business Services
<i>Father_mother</i> (Lived with father & mother= base)					
Didn't live with father & mother	-0.0076 (0.0062)	0.3330** (0.1610)	-0.2369*** (0.0649)	-0.0178 (0.1428)	-0.0708*** (0.0220)
Lived with one	0.0267*** (0.0098)	0.0408 (0.0500)	-0.0071 (0.0560)	-0.0327 (0.0659)	-0.0277 (0.0241)
Observations			737		
PSUs			280		
Log-likelihood			-1100.17		
Pseudo R ²			0.20		

Table C - 4 - Continued

Note: Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Regression control for, but nor reported region dummies. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the multinomial logit model

			-	
Agriculture	Industry and Construct.	dy/dx Trade, Transport, Accommod ation, Other Services	Public Services	Business Services
-	-0.060**	0.028	0.006	0.086**
	(0.032)	(0.034)	(0.026)	(0.033)
-	0.014	0.010	0.001	0.0001
	(0.035)	(0.034)	(0.021)	(0.019)
-	-0.038	0.022	0.006	-0.005
	(0.030)	(0.030)	(0.022)	(0.020)
-	0.003	-0.053*	0.085***	0.030
	(0.027)	(0.029)	(0.028)	(0.021)
-	-0.020	0.031	0.004	0.005
	(0.032)	(0.034)	(0.017)	(0.017)
-	-0.013	0.027	-0.042**	-0.017
	(0.028)	(0.032)	(0.022)	(0.022)
-	350 184	345	290 145	201 111
-	-188.09	-167.56	-94.81	-39.57 0.29
-0.008	-0.016	-0.0002	0.014	0.007
(0.012)	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.031)	(0.021)
0.023	0.036*	-0.017	-0.013	-0.025
(0.024)	(0.021)	(0.023)	(0.025)	(0.015)
(0.011)	(0.019)	(0.026)	(0.025)	0.012 (0.019)
(0.017)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.028)	-0.011 (0.016)
0.018**	(0.019)	-0.023	-0.007	0.019
(0.008)		(0.021)	(0.024)	(0.015)
-0.007	0.024	0.002	-0.024	0.029
(0.014)	(0.027)	(0.025)	(0.031)	(0.023)
317	657	653	670	336
129	250	248	253	163
-41.14	-319.00	-332.05	-404.15	-81.63
0.35	0.12	0.10	0.12	0.26
	- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Agricultureand Construct -0.060^{**} (0.032) 0.014 (0.035) -0.014 (0.035) -0.038 (0.030) 0.003 (0.027) -0.020 (0.032) 0.003 (0.027) -0.013 (0.028)- 350 350 184 -188.09 0.22 -0.008 (0.012) (0.025) 0.023 (0.024) (0.021) -0.005 -0.051** (0.011) (0.019) 0.018 -0.029 (0.017) (0.025) 0.018** 0.006 (0.008) (0.019) -0.007 -0.024 (0.014) (0.027) 317 129 250 -41.14-	AgricultureIndustry and Construct.Trade, Transport, Accommod ation, Other Services- -0.060^{**} 0.028 (0.032) 0.034) 0.014 - 0.014 0.010 (0.035) 0.034) 0.034)- 0.035) (0.034) 0.003 0.030) 0.003 - 0.003 -0.053^* (0.027)- 0.028 (0.027) 0.029) -0.020 - 0.020 0.031 (0.032)- 0.020 0.031 (0.023)- 350 345 -188.09 - 184 180 180 -167.56 $-$ - 0.22 0.22 -0.008 -0.016 0.023 -0.002 0.023 - 0.036^* -0.017 0.023 0.026) 0.011 (0.024) (0.021) (0.025) (0.025) $0.026)0.018-0.029-0.017(0.017)(0.025)0.025)0.018^{**}0.006-0.023(0.025)0.018^{**}0.006-0.023(0.025)0.018^{**}0.006-0.023(0.021)0.0070.0240.002(0.025)0.014(0.027)(0.025)(0.025)0.014(0.027)(0.025)0.014(0.027)(0.025)$	AgricultureIndustry and Construct.Trade, Accommod ation, Other ServicesPublic Services- -0.060^{**} (0.032) 0.028 (0.034) 0.006 (0.026)- -0.060^{**} (0.032) 0.028 (0.034) 0.0026 (0.026)- 0.014 (0.035) 0.034) (0.021) (0.031)- -0.038 (0.030) 0.022) (0.021) -0.038 (0.030) 0.022)- 0.003 (0.030) -0.053^* (0.022) 0.085^{***} (0.027)- 0.003 (0.032) -0.020 (0.032) 0.004 (0.017)- -0.020 (0.032) 0.031 (0.027) 0.004 (0.017)- -0.020 (0.032) 0.032 (0.022) 0.022 - -350 (0.028) 345 (0.032) 290 (0.022)- 350 (0.028) 345 (0.029) 290 - 184 (180) 145 (145)- -188.09 (0.025) -167.56 (0.028) -94.81 (0.021)- 0.022 (0.025) 0.026 (0.031) 0.025 (0.025) -0.008 (0.021) -0.007 (0.023) 0.025 (0.025) -0.005 (0.021) -0.077 (0.023) 0.025 (0.025) -0.005 (0.011) -0.029 (0.025) 0.017 (0.028) 0.018^{***} (0.006 (0.025) 0.024 (0.027) 0.024 (0.024) 0.008 (0.019) 0.021 (0.024) 0.027 (0.025) 0.018^{***} (0.026) 0.024 (0.027) 0.024

Table C - 5. Estimation results for Sector for males and females separately

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Standardized scores for personality traits are used. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

Table C - 6. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of employment and personality traits

Equations compared	Correlation	Standard
	coefficient	error
Employment - extraversion	0.070*	0.037
Employment - openness	0.063*	0.037
Employment - conscientiousness	0.149***	0.038
Employment – emotional stability	0.081**	0.037
Employment – agreeableness	0.076**	0.038
Employment - decision making	0.065*	0.038

Note: The model shows result from equation 3.5. Bootstrapped standard errors are reported. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores of personality traits are recorded to binomial from. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01.

Table C - 7. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of occupation and personality traits

Equations compared	High- skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
Extraversion	0.058 (0.051)	0.046 (0.052)	-0.072 (0.052)	-0.074 (0.058)
Openness	0.131** (0.052)	-0.066 (0.054)	0.028 (0.054)	-0.100* (0.059)
Conscientiousness	0.069 (0.053)	-0.079 (0.052)	0.097* (0.053)	-0.035 (0.058)
Emotional stability	0.090* (0.052)	-0.084 (0.054)	(0.033) (0.021) (0.053)	0.023 (0.059)
Agreeableness	0.067	0.002	-0.048	-0.134**
Decision making	(0.052) 0.103** (0.052)	(0.053) 0.033 (0.054)	(0.054) 0.016 (0.056)	(0.059) -0.089 (0.061)

Note: The model shows result from equation 3.5 for each level of *occupation*. Bootstrapped standard errors are reported. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores of regression-corrected personality traits are recorded to binomial form. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01

	1	2			
			Trade, Transport,		
Equations	Agricult.	Industry and Construct.	Accommod	Public Services	Business Services
compared	0	Construct.	ation, Other	Services	Services
			Services		
Extension	-0.003	-0.165***	0.089*	0.061	0.048
Extraversion	(0.067)	(0.048)	(0.049)	(0.050)	(0.065)
Openness	-0.148**	-0.029	0.011	-0.002	-0.023
Openness	(0.068)	(0.050)	(0.050)	0.051	(0.066)
Conscient.	-0.132*	0.094*	-0.044	-0.032	0.014
Conscient.	(0.068)	(0.051)	(0.050)	(0.051)	(0.064)
Emotional	0.083	0.050	-0.116**	0.005	0.067
stability	(0.067)	(0.050)	(0.049)	(0.050)	(0.063)
Agreeabl.	-0.048	-0.029	-0.068	0.125**	0.085
	(0.067)	(0.050)	(0.049)	(0.050)	(0.066)
Decision	-0.103	0.019	0.019	0.026	-0.030
making	(0.074)	(0.052)	(0.051)	(0.052)	(0.071)

Table C - 8. Multivariate probit model. Correlation coefficients between residuals of sector and personality traits

Note: The model shows result from equation 3.5 for each level of *sector*. Bootstrapped standard errors are reported. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. Standardized scores of regression-corrected personality traits are recorded to binomial form. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01

	Dy/dx					
Variable		With educati	on	V	Without educa	ition
	All	Male	Female	All	Male	Female
Openness	0.038***	0.070***	0.026	0.043***	0.069***	0.033*
-	(0.014)	(0.021)	(0.018)	(0.014)	(0.021)	(0.018)
Conscient.	0.024*	0.015	0.036**	0.024*	0.014	0.036**
	(0.013)	(0.020)	(0.015)	(0.013)	(0.019)	(0.015)
Extraversion	-0.006	0.001	-0.008	-0.007	0.001	-0.009
	(0.013)	(0.022)	(0.017)	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.017)
Agreeableness	-0.003	-0.010	0.004	-0.005	-0.009	0.002
	(0.015)	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.018)
Emot. stability	0.043***	0.037	0.033**	0.044***	0.037*	0.034**
	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.022)	(0.016)
Dec. making	-0.018	-0.013	-0.023	-0.016	-0.011	-0.021
	(0.014)	(0.025)	(0.019)	(0.014)	(0.025)	(0.019)
Observations	1,850	583	1,254	1,850	583	1,254
Log-likelihood	-972.44	-273.61	-667.11	-975.50	-273.99	-670.73
Pseudo R ²	0.22	0.25	0.22	0.22	0.25	0.22

Table C - 9. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on employment status

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Socio-emotional skills are the predicted residuals from the regressions of the Big Five on age, age squared, age cubed (for male and female regressions) and gender for *all*. The predicted residuals are standardized. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

	dy/dx							
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary				
Openness	0.009 (0.018)	-0.001 (0.017)	0.013 (0.015)	-0.020* (0.011)				
Conscientiousness	0.010	0.001	-0.017	0.005				
	(0.018) 0.005	(0.018) 0.026*	(0.015) -0.039**	(0.010) 0.007				
Extraversion	(0.015)	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.011)				
Agreeableness	0.011 (0.018)	-0.012 (0.018)	0.001 (0.020)	0.0001 (0.010)				
Emotional stability	0.043*** (0.015)	-0.026* (0.014)	-0.002 (0.013)	-0.013 (0.008)				
Decision making	0.019	-0.022	0.015	-0.013				
Observations	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.018) 27	(0.010)				
Log-likelihood	-828.04							
Pseudo R ²		0.36						

Table C - 10. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on occupational attainment

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Socio-emotional skills are the predicted residuals from the regressions of the Big Five on age, age squared, age cubed and gender. The predicted residuals are standardized. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

			dy/dx		
Variable	Agriculture	Industry and Construct.	Trade, Transport, Accommo dation, Other Services	Public Services	Business Services
Openness	-0.010	-0.015	-0.005	0.013	0.018
	(0.007)	(0.019)	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.011)
Conscientiousness	-0.012**	0.025	-0.010	-0.006	0.004
Conscientiousness	(0.006)	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.008)
Extraversion	-0.002	-0.047***	0.029	0.011	0.009
Extraversion	(0.005)	(0.017)	(0.019)	(0.016)	(0.008)
Agreeableness	0.003	-0.014	-0.019	0.037**	-0.006
Ingreeableness	(0.006)	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.011)
Emotional stability	0.018***	-0.016	-0.020	0.003	0.014**
Emotional stability	(0.006)	(0.015)	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.008)
Decision making	0.008	0.014	0.012	-0.039*	0.005
Decision making	(0.006)	(0.020)	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.011)
Observations			1025		
Log-likelihood			-1100.27		
Pseudo R ²			0.20		

Table C - 11. Effects of regression-adjusted personality traits on sector

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Socio-emotional skills are the predicted residuals from the regressions of the Big Five on age, age squared, age cubed and gender. The predicted residuals are standardized. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the logit model

	Dy/dx			
Variable	With	With		
	gender*married	gender*children		
Openness	0.037***	0.040***		
*	(0.014)	(0.014)		
Conscient.	0.024*	0.025*		
	(0.013)	(0.013)		
Extraversion	-0.006	-0.006		
	(0.013)	(0.013)		
Agreeableness	-0.002	-0.005		
ç	(0.015)	(0.015)		
Emotional stability	0.043***	0.042***		
	(0.014)	(0.014)		
Decision making	-0.019	-0.017		
Ũ	(0.014)	(0.014)		
Observations	1,850	1,850		
Log-likelihood	-971.22	-968.49		
Pseudo R ²	0.22	0.22		

Table C - 12. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on employment status with interaction terms

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Regressions are estimated for the whole population. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.01, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. Log-likelihood and pseudo R² are reported for the multinomial logit model

		d	y/dx	
Variable	High skilled	Skilled non- manual	Skilled manual	Elementary
With gender*married				
Openness	0.010	-0.002	0.013	-0.020*
Openness	(0.018)	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.011)
Conscientiousness	0.008	0.002	-0.015	0.005
	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.015)	(0.010)
Extraversion	0.005	0.026*	-0.040**	0.007
Extraversion	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.011)
Agreeableness	0.013	-0.014	0.001	0.0005
	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.010)
Emotional stability	0.041***	-0.025*	-0.001	-0.013
Emotional stability	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.008)
Decision making	0.019	-0.021	0.016	-0.013
Decision making	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.010)
Log-likelihood		-826	.28	
With gender*children				
Openness	0.017	-0.005	0.009	-0.020*
Openness	(0.018)	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.011)
Conscientiousness	0.009	0.002	-0.017	0.006
Conscientiousness	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.010)
Extraversion	0.006	0.024*	-0.039**	0.008
	(0.015)	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.012)
Agreeableness	0.008	-0.012	0.003	0.0001
1 igreeabieriess	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.021)	(0.010)
Emotional stability	0.042***	-0.024*	-0.002	-0.014
Entronomai stability	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.008)
Decision making	0.019	-0.022	0.014	-0.012
	(0.017)	(0.016)	(0.018)	(0.010)
Log-likelihood		-825	.12	

Table C - 13. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on occupational attainment with interaction terms

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Regressions are estimated for the whole population. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. N=1027. Pseudo R² = 0.36

			dy/dx		
Variable	Agriculture	Industry and Construct.	Trade, Transport, Accommo dation, Other Services	Public Services	Business Services
With gender*married					
Openness	-0.010 (0.007)	-0.015 (0.019)	-0.006 (0.022)	0.014 (0.021)	0.018 (0.010)
Conscientiousness	-0.012** (0.006)	0.026 (0.018)	-0.007 (0.019)	-0.007 (0.018)	0.007 (0.008)
Extraversion	-0.002 (0.005)	-0.048*** (0.017)	0.031 (0.018)	0.010 (0.016)	0.009 (0.008)
Agreeableness	0.003 (0.006)	-0.014 (0.019)	-0.019 (0.019)	0.037** (0.019)	-0.003 (0.010)
Emotional stability	0.019*** (0.006)	-0.017 (0.015)	-0.018 (0.017)	0.003 (0.017)	0.014** (0.008)
Decision making	0.007 (0.006)	0.013 (0.021)	0.015 (0.023)	-0.039* (0.023)	0.004 (0.011)
Log-likelihood			-1097.68		
With gender*children					
Openness	-0.012 (0.007)	-0.015 (0.019)	-0.007 (0.022)	0.015 (0.022)	0.020 (0.011)
Conscientiousness	-0.012** (0.006)	0.026 (0.018)	-0.012 (0.020)	-0.006 (0.018)	0.005 (0.008)
Extraversion	-0.001 (0.005)	-0.047*** (0.017)	0.029 (0.019)	0.011 (0.016)	0.009 (0.008)
Agreeableness	0.004 (0.006)	-0.015 (0.019)	-0.018 (0.019)	0.037** (0.019)	-0.007 (0.011)
Emotional stability	0.020*** (0.006)	-0.017 (0.015)	-0.020 (0.017)	0.004 (0.017)	0.013** (0.008)
Decision making	0.007	0.015 (0.020)	0.013 (0.023)	-0.040* (0.023)	0.005 (0.012)
Log-likelihood	(0.000)	(0.0-0)	-1098.08	(0.0=0)	(0.012)

Table C - 14. Robustness check. Effects of personality traits on the economic sector with interaction terms

Note: The model controls for all variables from Table B-3. Delta-method standard errors are reported in parentheses. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows marginal effects at mean values using Stata Survey commands. Regressions are estimated for the whole population. Standardized scores are used for non-cognitive skills. * p < 0.10, *** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01. N=1025. Pseudo R² = 0.20

Table C - 15. Percentage of total effect of personality traits on employment explained by family background mediators

P_Reduced	Extraver.	Agreeabl.	Conscien.***	Stability**	Openness	Decision		
<i>Mother Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)								
Upper secondary	75.45	4.76	2.26	0.13	-6.95	-2.9		
Post- secondary and higher Parental (Always	-0.68 = base)	-0.01	-0.04	-0.03	-0.04	0.01		
Sometimes	-22.62	5.88	2.58	-0.22	14.16	3.42		
No, never or almost never	-27.79	3.57	-4.2	0.98	7.03	-1.78		
Father_mother (Di	idn't live with	father & mo	other = base)					
Lived with father & mother	-15.71	2.65	-1.82	-4.11	-2.93	8.59		
Lived with one	4.3	-6.51	4.12	6.52	3.02	-10.29		
SES (Low = bas	e)							
Middle	1.34	1.41	-0.18	1.09	-1.93	2.3		
High	11.09	-9.28	-0.82	0.41	11.15	-8.38		
Siblings	5.72	-8.12	-2.02	2.27	0.7	-7.41		
Shocks	92.07	6.03	-2.1	-4.83	-8.33	-2.87		

Note: The model controls for demographic variables and cognitive skills from Table B-3. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows components of difference using KHB method with bootstrap option. Standardized scores for personality traits are used. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01 (in the decomposition). N = 1872

Table C - 16. Percentage of total effect of personality traits on occupation explained by family background mediators

P_Reduced	Extrav.	Agreeab.	Consc.	Stabil.**	Open.**	Decis.**		
		Hi	igh-skilled					
<i>Mother Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)								
Upper								
secondary	3.97	207.04	57.86	-5.52	3.24	1.74		
Post-								
secondary								
and higher	-4.09	-210.15	-203.73	8.8	3.98	-7.08		
Parental (Always =	,							
Sometimes	-2.67	-190.57	-323.29	-2.38	10.48	1.86		
No, never or								
almost never	4.59	33.64	-82.95	2.41	-1.98	1.53		
Father_mother (Did	ln't live with	father & mo	ther $=$ base)					
Lived with								
father & mother	2.44	-9.18	-43.77	2.17	-0.46	-4.3		
	2.44	-9.10	-43.77	2.17	-0.40	-4.3		
Lived with								
one	-0.35	-3.21	13.27	-0.42	0.09	0.61		
SES (Low = base)	, ,							
Middle	2.88	22.86	-94.14	6.01	0.35	2.33		
High	3.23	52.73	100.63	-4.26	5.87	-7.31		
Siblings	2.37	96.63	260.18	3.16	1.87	-2.06		
Shocks	0.18	0.3	2.04	-0.12	0	-0.01		
P_Reduced Ex	xtraver.	Agreeab. (Conscien.	Stability	Openness	Decision		
			d non-manua	l	•			
Mother Education (Lower than	n upper seco	ndary = bas	se)				
Upper								
secondary	-1.92	115.41	-2.57	14.63	-6.27	-1.96		
Post-								
secondary	0.20	02.10	1 70	1.(1 50	1 50		
and higher Parental (Always = 1	-0.39	23.12	-1.79	4.6	1.52	-1.58		
	Dasej							
Sometimes	-0.88	72.48	-9.82	-4.31	13.87	1.44		
No, never or								
almost never	2.65	-22.3	-4.39	7.58	-4.56	2.06		

Table C - 16 - Continued

Father_mother (Didn't	t live with fat	ther & mothe	r = base			
Lived with			,			
father &						
mother	4.9	21.16	-8.05	23.81	-3.71	-20.08
Lived with						
one	-3.51	36.88	12.15	-23.09	3.5	14.11
SES (Low = base)						
Middle	1.01	-9.18	-3.02	11.47	0.49	1.9
High		24.22		0.45		5.07
riigii	1.13	-21.22	3.23	-8.15	8.21	-5.96
Siblings	1.14	-53.48	11.49	8.31	3.6	-2.31
Shocks	-1.83	3.49	-1.92	6.65	-0.01	0.27
P_Reduced Ex	traver. A	greeab. Co	onscien.	Stability	Open.*	Decision
		Skille	ed manual			
Mother Education (L	lower than	upper secon	dary = ba	se)		
Upper						
secondary	-0.07	0.87	0.09	-0.24	0.09	0.04
Post-						
secondary and						
higher	-0.46	5.97	2.25	-2.62	-0.75	1.14
Parental (Always = b	ase)					
Sometimes	-0.3	5.3	3.5	0.69	-1.93	-0.29
No, never or						
almost never	-6.07	11.15	-10.7	8.34	-4.34	2.87
Father_mother (Didn't	t live with fat	ther & mothe	r = base)			
Lived with						
father &						
mother	-3.84	-3.62	-6.71	8.96	-1.21	-9.58
Lived with						
one	2.23	-5.11	8.21	-7.04	0.92	5.45
SES (Low = base)						
Middle	1.48	-2.94	4.71	-8.08	-0.3	-1.69
High	0.27	-1.12	-0.83	0.94	-0.82	0.88
Siblings	-1.39	14.26	14.94	4.88	1.83	-1.71
Shocks	2.94	-1.22	-3.29	5.13	-0.01	0.26

Note: The model controls for demographic variables and cognitive skills from Table B-3. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows components of difference using KHB method with bootstrap option. Standardized scores for personality traits are used. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01 (in the decomposition). N = 1033. Elementary group is a baseline.

Table C - 17. Percentage of total effect of personality traits on economic sector explained by family background mediators

P_Reduced	Extraver.	Agreeabl.	Conscien.	Stabil.*	Openness	Decision				
		Industry a	and Construction	on						
<i>Mother Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)										
Upper										
secondary	5.72	-5.66	3.07	-3.33	-10	-9.71				
Post-										
secondary										
and higher	0.02	1.36	-1.44	1.05	-1.8	5.59				
Parental (Always =	Parental (Always = base)									
Sometimes	-1.17	-1.17	1.61	0.41	7.83	-0.77				
No, never										
or almost										
never	-9.24	2.25	7.13	-3.93	-26.08	12.43				
Father_mother (Die	dn't live with t	father & moth	ner = base)							
Lived with										
father &										
mother	33.52	10.26	-44.04	35.57	47.7	188.93				
Lived with										
one	-19.45	-5.09	57.36	-31.47	-38.97	-175.94				
SES (Low = base	e)									
Middle	0.45	0.1	-0.16	0.29	0.49	-0.23				
High	-0.26	-0.2	0.09	-0.21	-1.26	0.62				
Siblings	-1.23	1.96	-3.23	-1.81	3.65	-1.68				
Shocks	2.63	0.11	1.07	-1.12	1.11	0.88				
P_Reduced	Extraver.	Agreeabl.*		Stab.**	Openness	Decision				
	Trade,		commodation and							
Mother Education	l (Lower that	n upper seco	ondary = base	e)						
Upper										
secondary	-14.2	-8.46	6.56	-3.93	-10.69	-22.1				
Post-										
secondary	0.00		1.25	- -	0.70					
and higher	-0.02	0.82	-1.25	0.5	-0.78	5.15				
Parental (Always =	– dasej									
Sometimes	2.18	-1.31	2.59	0.37	6.29	-1.32				
No, never										
or almost										
never	9.68	1.42	6.44	-1.96	-11.78	11.93				
Lived with										
father &										
mother	-50.43	9.28	-57.13	25.44	30.92	260.39				

Table C - 17 - Continued

Father_mother (Die	dn't live with	father & moth	er = base)					
Lived with				.	- /			
one	28.18	-4.44	71.64	-21.67	-24.33	-233.48		
SES (Low = base	e)							
Middle	1.29	-0.17	0.39	-0.39	-0.59	0.58		
High	-3.03	1.41	-0.9	1.13	6.2	-6.5		
Siblings	1.6	1.53	-3.62	-1.12	2.04	-2		
Shocks	0.92	-0.02	-0.32	0.18	-0.17	-0.28		
P_Reduced	Extraver.	Agreeabl.*	Conscien.	Stabil.*	Openness	Decision		
		Pul	olic Services					
Mother Education	1 (Lower that	n upper secon	nda r y = base	e)				
Upper secondary Post-	51.18	-29.24	7.74	-6.69	-12.16	51.18		
secondary and higher Parental (Always =	0.07 = base)	2.62	-1.36	0.79	-0.82	0.07		
Sometimes	-7.3	-4.19	2.84	0.58	6.63	-7.3		
No, never or almost never	-35.24	4.94	7.68	-3.36	-13.52	-35.24		
Father_mother (Die	dn't live with	father & moth	er = base)					
Lived with father &			,					
mother Lived with	164.84	29.08	-61.1	39.24	31.88	164.84		
one	-94.27	-14.23	78.44	-34.22	-25.67	-94.27		
SES (Low = base)								
Middle	-3.83	-0.47	0.38	-0.55	-0.56	-3.83		
High	10.87	4.84	-1.05	1.91	7.01	10.87		
Siblings	-2.47	2.27	-1.83	-0.81	1	-2.47		
Shocks	11.61	0.28	1.33	-1.11	0.66	11.61		

Table C - 17 - C	Continued
------------------	-----------

P_Reduced	Extraver.	Agreeabl.	Conscien.	Stability	Open.*	Decision			
		Ba	usiness Services	ï					
Mother Educatio	<i>Mother Education</i> (Lower than upper secondary = base)								
Upper secondary	-6.46	-5.74	4.92	-9.93	-4.69	-6.46			
Post- secondary and higher	0.03	-1.7	2.84	-3.87	1.04	0.03			
Parental (Always		1.7	2.01	5.07	1.01	0.05			
Sometimes	3.04	-2.72	5.94	2.82	8.44	3.04			
No, never o almost neve		0.59	2.96	-3.03	-3.17	2.7			
Father_mother (D	idn't live with	n father & mo	other = base						
Lived with father &									
mother Lived with	1.25	-0.34	2.34	-3.52	-0.74	1.25			
one	-1.63	0.38	-6.82	6.95	1.36	-1.63			
SES (Low = bas	se)								
Middle	-0.75	0.14	-0.38	1.26	0.33	-0.75			
High	1.89	-1.31	0.92	-3.91	-3.73	1.89			
Siblings	3.25	4.65	-12.12	-12.59	4	3.25			
Shocks	0.11	0	-0.06	0.12	-0.02	0.11			

Note: The model controls for demographic variables and cognitive skills from Table B-3. The sample excludes individuals below 25 years. The Table shows components of difference using KHB method with bootstrap option. Standardized scores for personality traits are used. * p < 0.10, ** p < 0.05, *** p < 0.01 (in the decomposition). N = 1031. Agriculture is a base category.